

***Affordable Home Ownership Development Program***

***2023-2024 New Construction***

***Request for Proposal***

**Kathy Hochul, Governor**

RuthAnne Visnauskas, Commissioner/CEO, NYS HCR

NYS Homes and Community Renewal

Office of Community Renewal

641 Lexington Avenue

New York, NY 10022

<https://hcr.ny.gov>

**AHC NEW CONSTRUCTION**

**REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL: 2023-2024**

Table of Contents

[What's New for 2023-2024 5](#_Toc135399477)

[Preface: New York State Homes and Community Renewal 6](#_Toc135399478)

[Office of Community Renewal 7](#_Toc135399479)

[Introduction 10](#_Toc135399480)

[**Distribution of Grant Funds** 10](#_Toc135399481)

[**"Applicants" and "Grantees"** 10](#_Toc135399482)

[**Award of Grants** 10](#_Toc135399483)

[**Program Regulations** 10](#_Toc135399484)

[AHC's Affordable Home Ownership Development Program 11](#_Toc135399485)

[**Eligible Grantees** 11](#_Toc135399486)

[**Eligible Areas** 11](#_Toc135399487)

[**Eligible Projects** 11](#_Toc135399488)

[**Eligible Purchasers** 11](#_Toc135399489)

[**Funding Limits/Leveraging** 12](#_Toc135399490)

[**Uses of AHC Funds** 12](#_Toc135399491)

[**Occupancy Period/Recapture of Funds** 12](#_Toc135399492)

[**Persons with Disabilities** 12](#_Toc135399493)

[**Environmental Review and Cultural Resources Assessment** 13](#_Toc135399494)

[**AHC Signage** 13](#_Toc135399495)

[**SONYMA Project Set-Aside Program** 13](#_Toc135399496)

[**Developing and Submitting Proposals** 14](#_Toc135399497)

[**Submitting the Proposal** 14](#_Toc135399498)

[**Selection Criteria** 14](#_Toc135399499)

[**The Appropriation** 15](#_Toc135399500)

[**For More Information** 15](#_Toc135399501)

[Creating the Proposal 16](#_Toc135399502)

[**Parts of the Proposal** 16](#_Toc135399503)

[**Documentation** 16](#_Toc135399504)

[PART I: CERTIFICATIONS 17](#_Toc135399505)

[**APPLICANT CERTIFICATION** 18](#_Toc135399506)

[**OMNIBUS CERTIFICATION** 19](#_Toc135399507)

[PART II: GRANT EXHIBITS 23](#_Toc135399508)

[**EXHIBIT A: PROJECT INFORMATION & DESCRIPTION** 24](#_Toc135399509)

[Section 1: Grantee Information: 24](#_Toc135399510)

[Section 2: Project Information 25](#_Toc135399511)

[Section 3: Project Narrative Description 26](#_Toc135399512)

[Section 4: Project Construction Description 28](#_Toc135399513)

[Section 5: Model Information 29](#_Toc135399514)

[Section 6: New Construction Projects 31](#_Toc135399515)

[Section 7: Income and Area Data 34](#_Toc135399516)

[**EXHIBIT B: FINANCIAL PLAN** 36](#_Toc135399517)

[Section 1: Sources 36](#_Toc135399518)

[Section 2: Uses 41](#_Toc135399519)

[Section 3: Operations Budget 45](#_Toc135399520)

[**EXHIBIT C: MANAGEMENT AND MARKETING PLANS** 47](#_Toc135399521)

[Section 1: Program Management Plan 47](#_Toc135399522)

[Section 2: Participating Parties 49](#_Toc135399523)

[Section 3: Marketing Plan 53](#_Toc135399524)

[Section 4: Preferences 55](#_Toc135399525)

[**EXHIBIT D: PROJECT STATUS AND SCHEDULE OF ACTIVITIES** 56](#_Toc135399526)

[Schedule Of Activities 57](#_Toc135399527)

[**EXHIBIT E: CASH DRAWDOWN SCHEDULE** 58](#_Toc135399528)

[Cash Drawdown Schedule 58](#_Toc135399529)

[**EXHIBIT F: TEMPORARY RELOCATION PLAN** 60](#_Toc135399530)

[**EXHIBITS G & H: EQUAL OPPORTUNITY REQUIREMENTS** 61](#_Toc135399531)

[Grantee Compliance Requirements 62](#_Toc135399532)

[Exhibits G & H 63](#_Toc135399533)

[Appendix A: Participation by Minority Group Members and Women with respect to State 68](#_Toc135399534)

[Appendix Form 1: Minority and Women-Owned Business Enterprises – Equal 71](#_Toc135399535)

[Employment Opportunity Policy Statement 71](#_Toc135399536)

[M/WBE Contract Goals 72](#_Toc135399537)

[PART III: APPLICANT/DEVELOPMENT TEAM INFORMATION 73](#_Toc135399538)

[**I.** **Applicant Qualifications** 73](#_Toc135399539)

[**II.** **Experience** 73](#_Toc135399540)

[**III.** **Construction Completion Guarantee** 73](#_Toc135399541)

[**IV.** **Construction Monitor** 73](#_Toc135399542)

[**V.** **Warranty** 74](#_Toc135399543)

[**VI.** **Insurance** 74](#_Toc135399544)

[**VII.** **Additional Documentation** 74](#_Toc135399545)

[**VIII.** **Letters of Support** 75](#_Toc135399546)

[PART IV: Environmental Requirements 76](#_Toc135399547)

[**Environmental Site Certification** 82](#_Toc135399548)

[PART V: SUPPLEMENTAL DOCUMENTATION 86](#_Toc135399549)

[PART VI: DOCUMENT CHECKLIST 87](#_Toc135399550)

[PROGRAM REGULATIONS 88](#_Toc135399551)

[**Section 2160.1 Overview and applicability.** 88](#_Toc135399552)

[**Section 2161.1 Eligible areas.** 90](#_Toc135399553)

[**Section 2162.1 Grant limits.** 92](#_Toc135399554)

[**Section 2163.1 Threshold requirements.** 92](#_Toc135399555)

[**Section 2164.1 Application requirements.** 96](#_Toc135399556)

[**Section 2165.1 Selection factors.** 101](#_Toc135399557)

[**Section 2166.1 Preliminary funding approval.** 101](#_Toc135399558)

[**Section 2167.1 Disbursement of funds.** 102](#_Toc135399559)

[**Section 2168.1 Program income.** 102](#_Toc135399560)

[**Section 2169.1 Access to records.** 102](#_Toc135399561)

[**Section 2170.1 General.** 103](#_Toc135399562)

[**Section 2171.1 Project close out.** 103](#_Toc135399563)

[**Section 2172.1 Summary report.** 103](#_Toc135399564)

[**Section 2173.1 Corrective or remedial actions.** 104](#_Toc135399565)

[**Section 2174.1 Reduction or termination of grant.** 105](#_Toc135399566)

[**Section 2175.1 Type II actions.** 105](#_Toc135399567)

[**Section 2176.1 Statement of purpose.** 106](#_Toc135399568)

[APPENDICES 110](#_Toc135399569)

[**APPENDIX I: AHC Occupancy/Repayment Table** 111](#_Toc135399570)

[**APPENDIX II: New York State Regional List** 113](#_Toc135399571)

[**APPENDIX III: Document Checklist** 114](#_Toc135399572)

# What's New for 2023-2024

* ***Submitting the Proposal***

Physical applications will not be accepted. Applicants must submit the Proposal as a pdf attachment to the following email address:

[AHCRFP@HCR.NY.GOV](mailto:AHCRFP@HCR.NY.GOV)

The subject line should be: Your Grantee Name – Your Project Name

Ex: “The ABC Corporation – 2023 New Construction Program”

* ***Rolling Awards***

During this funding round, AHC will be accepting applications immediately following the release of the Notification of Funding Availability (NOFA). Applications will continue to be accepted until such time that all the AHC funds have been fully appropriated.

* ***Per Unit Awards***

AHC is increasing the award limit of up to $75,000 per unit and implementing a tiered award structure dictating limits on per unit award amount based on the depth and/or length of affordability of the households served.

* ***Utilization Rules and Waivers***

The statewide Minority- and Woman-Owned Business Enterprise (MWBE) utilization goal is thirty-percent (30%). The agency assesses goals on a project basis. Both the separate minority business enterprise (MBE) and woman business enterprise (WBE) goals must be met. If either goal is not met, the project must demonstrate good faith efforts as outlined by 5 NYCRR 142.7 to be considered for a partial or full waiver of either or both of these goals. The statewide Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Business Enterprise (SDVOB) goal is six-percent (6%). The agency assesses this goal on each project. If this goal is not met, the project must demonstrate good faith efforts as outlined in 9 NYCRR 252.2(m) to be considered for a partial or full waiver of this goal.

* ***Environmental Review***

Checklist language has been updated (See [Part IV: Environmental Requirements](#_PART_IV_Required)).

* ***AHC Note and Mortgage***

Due to the new funding limits, any AHC project awarded from this RFP and henceforth will be required to use the revised AHC Note and Mortgage found on the AHC website.

# Preface: New York State Homes and Community Renewal

New York State Homes and Community Renewal (HCR) consists of all the State's major housing and community renewal agencies, including the Division of Homes and Community Renewal, Housing Finance Agency, State of New York Mortgage Agency, Housing Trust Fund Corporation, and others.

Organizing these agencies under a single leadership and management structure has created new efficiencies and allowed for better coordination of the State's resources. Similar and complimentary programs are now aligned and working together, reducing costs, red tape, and duplicative efforts while increasing the effectiveness of the State's housing and community renewal programs.

HCR organizes programs in a logical manner into four groups: Finance and Development, Housing Preservation, Community Renewal, and Professional Services.

***Finance and Development***

The Office of Finance and Development aligns all programs that fund the development of affordable housing, including Low-Income Housing Tax Credit programs, tax exempt and taxable bond finance programs, single family loan, and Capital awards programs.

***Housing Preservation***

The Office of Housing Preservation includes all the programs that maintain and enhance the State's portfolio of existing affordable housing. This includes the Office of Rent Administration, the Section 8 Program, Asset Management, and the Weatherization Assistance Program.

***Community Renewal***

The Office of Community Renewal (OCR) includes all the programs geared toward community and economic development, job creation and downtown revitalization, including the NYS Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG), NY Main Street Program (NYMS), Affordable Home Ownership Development Program (AHOD), Neighborhood Stabilization Program (NSP), and the Neighborhood Preservation and Rural Preservation programs (collectively, the "OCR programs").

***Office of Professional Services***

Additionally, the Office of Professional Services includes all administrative and support services, including Communications, Legal affairs, Administration, Fair Housing, Policy Development, and Accounting and Treasury.

# Office of Community Renewal

In addition to AHOD, the Office of Community Renewal administers the following programs:

***NYS Community Development Block Grant***

The NYS CDBG program provides financial assistance to eligible cities, towns, and villages with populations below 50,000 and counties with an area population under 200,000, in order to develop viable communities by providing decent, affordable housing, and suitable living environments, as well as expanding economic opportunities, principally for persons of low- and moderate-income. The program objectives are achieved by supporting activities or projects that: benefit low- and moderate-income families; create job opportunities for low- and moderate-income persons; prevent or eliminate slums and blight; or address a community development need that poses a serious and imminent threat to the community's health or welfare.

***New York Main Street***

The New York Main Street (NYMS) program provides financial resources and technical assistance to communities and not-for-profit organizations to strengthen the economic vitality of the State's traditional Main Streets and neighborhoods. The NYMS grant program provides funds from the NYS Housing Trust Fund Corporation (HTFC) to revitalize historic downtowns, mixed-use commercial districts, and village centers through targeted commercial/residential improvements, such as facade and storefront renovations, interior residential building upgrades, and streetscape enhancements.

***NYS HOME LPA***

The New York State HOME Program uses federal HOME Investment Partnership Program funds to expand the supply of decent, safe, and affordable housing within the State. HOME funds a variety of activities through partnerships with Local Program Administrators (LPAs): counties, towns, cities, villages, and community-based non-profit housing organizations. The program provides funds to acquire, rehabilitate, or construct housing, or to provide assistance to low-income homebuyers and renters. Funds must be distributed in accordance with needs and priorities identified in the State's Consolidated Plan.

***Access to Home***

The Access to Home Program provides financial assistance to property owners to make their own or their tenants' dwelling units accessible for low- and moderate-income persons with disabilities. Providing assistance with the cost of adapting homes to meet the needs of those with disabilities will enable individuals to safely and comfortably continue to live in their residences and avoid institutional care. Grants are to be made to municipalities and eligible not-for-profit entities that have substantial experience in adapting or retrofitting homes for persons with disabilities.

***RESTORE***

Residential Emergency Services to Offer (Home) Repairs to the Elderly (RESTORE) Program funds may be used to pay for the cost of emergency repairs to eliminate hazardous conditions in homes owned by the elderly when the homeowners cannot afford to make the repairs in a timely fashion. Eligible homeowners must be 60 years of age or older and have a household income that does not exceed 80 percent of the area median income. Eligible program administrator applicants are not-for-profit corporations and municipalities.

***Neighborhood Preservation & Rural Preservation***

The Division of Homes and Community Renewal provides financial support for 208 not-for-profit community-based housing corporations to perform housing and community renewal activities statewide. These Preservation Companies provide assistance including, but not limited to, housing rehabilitation, home buyer counseling, tenant counseling, landlord/tenant mediation, community rehabilitation and renewal, crime watch programs, employment programs, legal assistance, and Main Street Development. A majority of Preservation Companies are also involved in the planning and development of capital projects including new construction and/or rehabilitation of older housing stock. Preservation Companies are located in most areas of the state and primarily serve low- and moderate-income residents and serve areas where there are significant unmet housing needs for the low- and moderate-income population.

***Neighborhood Stabilization Program***

The Neighborhood Stabilization Program (NSP), administered through the Housing Finance Agency (HFA), provides financing for municipalities and developers to acquire and redevelop foreclosed, abandoned, and vacant properties. Once renovated or newly constructed, units are sold or rented to low-, moderate-, and middle-income households, with mandated long-term affordability. NSP also funds local land banking initiatives focused on foreclosed residential properties and select demolition programs of blighted properties in targeted neighborhoods. The program, funded with Federal and State funds, targets communities most severely affected by the foreclosure and subprime crisis.

***National Foreclosure Mitigation Counseling (NFMC)***

The National Foreclosure Mitigation Counseling (NFMC) Program was launched in December 2007 with funds appropriated by Congress to address the nationwide foreclosure crisis by dramatically increasing the availability of housing counseling for families at risk of foreclosure. HCR is working directly with sub-grantee organizations across New York State, who in turn provides counseling services to families at risk of foreclosure. Sub-grantee organizations are also provided with training by NeighborWorks to ensure they can provide the best service to homeowners in our State.

***Urban Initiatives (UI)***

The Urban Initiatives program provides financial / technical resources to New York communities for the restoration and improvement of housing, commercial areas and public/community facilities in urban neighborhoods. This program provides grants to not-for-profit community-based organizations and charitable organizations that have a direct interest in improving the health, safety, and economic viability of a distressed urban neighborhood or other aspects of the area environment that are related to community preservation or renewal activities.

***Rural Area Revitalization Project (RARP)***

The Rural Area Revitalization Project (RARP) program provides financial/technical resources to New York communities for the restoration and improvement of housing, commercial areas and public/community facilities in rural communities. This program will provide grants to not-for-profit community-based organizations and charitable organizations that have a direct interest in improving the health, safety, and economic viability of a rural area or other aspects of the area environment that are related to community preservation or renewal activities.

***Greater Catskills Flood Remediation***

The Greater Catskills Flood Remediation program has provided assistance to counties in the Southern Tier and Catskill regions to purchase one- and two-family homes damaged by floods since April 1, 2004. Currently, the program has been extended for Ulster County and gives preference to the purchase and demolition of homes located within two miles of the New York City Aqueducts, which are subject to water seepage. Any remaining funds may be utilized to purchase other flood-prone homes in Ulster County. In order to qualify for the program, the home must be the primary residence of the owner, with a family income up to 150% of the Area Median Income, as defined by HUD. Homes purchased will be condemned and property will be dedicated for open space, recreational, wetlands, or flood mitigation purposes.

Please see the *Funding* section of the NYS Homes and Community Renewal website at <https://hcr.ny.gov> for more information on funding availability for the above-listed programs.

# Introduction

The New York State Affordable Housing Corporation ("AHC" or the "Corporation"), a subsidiary of the New York State Housing Finance Agency ("HFA"), hereby requests Proposals ("Proposals") from eligible applicants ("Applicants") for grant funds to develop projects under AHC's Affordable Home Ownership Development Program ("AHOD" or the "Program").

Under the Program, AHC provides grants to build, rehabilitate, or improve homes for low- and moderate-income families.

The Program has two primary goals:

* ***To promote home ownership among families of low- and moderate-income for whom there are few affordable home ownership alternatives in the private market***
* ***To stimulate the development, stabilization, and preservation of New York communities***

## **Distribution of Grant Funds**

AHC makes every effort to distribute grant funds equitably throughout the State, among urban, suburban, and rural communities.

## **"Applicants" and "Grantees"**

If a grant is awarded, several of the sections of this Proposal will be incorporated into AHC's grant agreement. For this reason, some of the following sections refer to the "Grantee." For the purposes of this Request for Proposal ("RFP"), the Grantee is the Applicant.

## **Award of Grants**

AHC reserves the right to reject any and all Proposals, negotiate with Applicants, recommend funding in an amount less than requested, conduct site visits, interview Applicants and development teams, and request additional information.

This RFP does not represent any obligation or agreement on the part of AHC. Award of grants shall be made solely by written agreement, authorized by the Members of the Corporation. The Corporation retains the right to waive any requirement contained in the RFP, subject to the applicable statutes and Program regulations. The Corporation also retains the right to revise the RFP from time to time, extend the submission due date, to not award all its funds under this RFP, and to issue subsequent RFPs. All Proposals must comply with all Federal, State, and local laws and regulations.

Please note that the New York State Affordable Housing Corporation is subject to the State Smart Growth Public Infrastructure Act (Chapter 433 of the Laws of 2010) and must, to the extent applicable, make funding decisions consistent with the provisions of the Act.

## **Program Regulations**

The Program was developed by the State of New York. It operates under the Regulations of the Affordable Home Ownership Development Program (21B NYCRR Parts 2150 et seq) (the "Regulations"), which are included in this RFP.

**The Regulations are part of the RFP and contain information that is not provided elsewhere. Applicants should read the Regulations carefully before completing their Proposals.**

# AHC's Affordable Home Ownership Development Program

The Affordable Home Ownership Development Program (AHOD) is a state funded program administered by the New York State Affordable Housing Corporation (AHC) through New York State Homes and Community Renewal’s Office of Community Renewal (OCR).

Under the Program, grants are provided to governmental, not-for-profit, and charitable organizations (Grantees) to build, acquire/rehabilitate, or improve homes occupied by low- or moderate-income owners. The homes must be located in eligible areas.

## **Eligible Grantees**

Grantees include municipalities and their designees, municipal housing authorities, housing development fund companies, and other not-for-profit and charitable organizations.

## **Eligible Areas**

For the purposes of this RFP, eligible areas are those that are designated pursuant to any Federal, State, or local law, rule, or regulation as blighted, deteriorated or deteriorating, or as having a blighting influence on the surrounding area, or as being in danger of becoming a slum or blighted area. See [Part II (A) Project Information & Description](#_SECTION_2:_) for a more comprehensive listing related to eligible areas.

Environmental concerns will not render a Proposal ineligible for funding, but the presence of contamination will be an important factor in AHC’s consideration of the application. See [Part IV: Environmental Requirements](#_PART_IV_Required) for more information regarding restricted areas.

## **Eligible Projects**

The AHOD Program provides funds for three project types:

* New construction of owner-occupied homes for sale, including one- to four-family homes, condominiums, cooperatives, and the replacement of dilapidated mobile homes with manufactured or stick-built homes on homeowner-owned land.
* Acquisition/rehabilitation of owner-occupied homes for sale, including one- to four-family homes, condominiums, and cooperatives.
* Home improvements to existing, owner-occupied one- to four-family homes, condominiums, or cooperatives.

**Proposals may not include more than one type of project.** Individual Proposals must be submitted for each project type. Homes rehabbed under the Program must be owner-occupied dwellings, including condominiums or cooperatives. Homes built under the Program must be sold to or owned by low- or moderate-income buyers and must remain owner-occupied during the Occupancy Period.

This application is for **New Construction Projects.**

## **Eligible Purchasers**

The Program was designed to provide home ownership opportunities to families that would not otherwise be able to buy their own home. For this reason, buyers of homes that are rehabilitated using AHC grant funds must meet the income and asset limits set by the Program. Applications should propose total annual housing carrying cost of between 25%-33% of the homeowners’ income after subsidy has been applied. Applications that propose an annual housing carrying cost outside of this range must include a justification to support the request. Information on HUD Low-Income Limits for each county in New York State is available on AHC’s website at <https://hcr.ny.gov>.

Program Description

## **Funding Limits/Leveraging**

AHC expects Grantees to combine AHC funds with funding from other sources. In accordance with the Regulations, the extent to which the project leverages public and private investment is one of the selection criteria used by AHC in evaluating Proposals. AHC funds are limited to the lesser of 60% of the project cost (for new construction and acquisition/rehabilitation projects), or up to

* **$75,000 per unit in high cost areas** **where the grantee has established resale restrictions extending for a period of at least sixty years, but no more than ninety-nine years by use of deed restrictions, community land trusts, or limited-equity cooperative ownership structure if AHC determines that such a request is warranted pursuant to its programmatic selection criteria, or**
* **$60,000 per unit awards in high cost areas, limited to those households at or below 60% of AMI, or 75% HLIL, adjusted for family size. \***
* **$50,000 per unit awards, limited to those households at or below 80% of AMI, or 100% HLIL, adjusted for family size. \***
* $40,000 per unit awards, limited to those households at or below 90% of AMI, or 112% HLIL, adjusted for family size.
* $32,500 per unit awards, available to households with incomes at or below 110% of AMI, or 137% HLIL, adjusted for family size.
* $25,000 per unit awards, available to households with incomes greater than 110% of AMI, or 137% HLIL, adjusted for family size, if AHC determines that such a request is warranted pursuant to its programmatic selection criteria.

\*AHC awards in excess of $50,000 per unit and up to $60,000 per unit must have an occupancy and repayment schedule of no less than 20 years.

Proposals that utilize AHC funds solely as gap financing and arrive at annual housing carrying costs for homebuyers of between 25% and 33% will receive priority in review and approval. Applications that propose an annual housing carrying cost outside of this range must include a justification to support the request.

Please refer to our website at <https://hcr.ny.gov> for the current AHC High-Cost Area Table.

## **Uses of AHC Funds**

AHC funds for new construction projects may be used for construction financing, permanent financing, infrastructure improvements, site acquisition, and the replacement of dilapidated mobile homes with manufactured or stick-built homes on homeowner-owned land.

## **Occupancy Period/Recapture of Funds**

Each home purchased and improved under the Program must be occupied by the purchaser/owner for a certain period of time (the "Occupancy Period"). The purchaser/owner will be required to execute an AHC Note and Mortgage. Buyers who sell their homes before the end of the Occupancy Period may be required to repay all or a portion of the grant that subsidized their home (See [Appendix I](#_APPENDIX_I:_) for a chart showing Occupancy Periods and recapture requirements). AHC reserves the right to approve or reject any requests for assumptions or subordinations of the AHC lien.

## **Persons with Disabilities**

Special consideration will be given to new construction projects that incorporate Universal Design concepts to meet the housing needs of persons with disabilities and the frail elderly.

For more information on Universal Design concepts, contact:

Office for People With Developmental Disabilities

              44 Holland Ave.

Albany NY 12229

[info@opwdd.ny.gov](mailto:info@opwdd.ny.gov)

866-946-9733

## **Environmental Review and Cultural Resources Assessment**

Projects must comply with the provisions of the State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQRA), State Historic Preservation Act (SHPA), New York State floodplain regulations at 6 NYCRR 502, New York State Coastal Zone regulations at 19 NYCRR 600, New York State Agriculture and Markets Law Section 305(4), and New York State Smart Growth Public Infrastructure Policy Act at ECL Article 6, as well as federal and state lead based paint and asbestos containing materials laws and regulations. For new construction projects (except scattered site new construction or where sites are unknown at time of application), completion of the Short Environmental Assessment Form-Part I (SEAF-Part I), securing an “impact determination” from the New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation (“NYS OPRHP”) Cultural Resource Information System (CRIS) and preparation of a Phase I Environmental Assessment Report and possibly a Phase II Environmental Assessment Report are required. For scattered site new construction projects where sites are known at the time of the application the Corporation's Environmental Analysis Unit (EAU) will make the final decision as to whether a project qualifies as a scattered site new construction project. Securing an “impact determination” from the New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation (“NYS OPRHP”) Cultural Resource Information System (CRIS) is required. Additional requirements may apply for sites located in a Special Flood Hazard Area, Coastal Zone, Agricultural District, or Historic District. For scattered site new construction projects where sites are unknown at the time of application, AHC’s EAU will make the final SEQR determination prior to an award. If sites have not yet been identified at the time of the application, once the grant is awarded, the grantee is to complete a site-specific checklist and environmental certification for each site before starting any site work. Submittal to AHC’s EAU unit may be required if special conditions exist at a site. (See [Part IV: Environmental Requirements](#_PART_IV_Required)).

## **AHC Signage**

Projects utilizing AHC grant funds must erect an AHC/HCR funding identification sign at all project sites. Signs are not provided by AHC. Sign specifications can be found on AHC’s website, <https://hcr.ny.gov>.

## **SONYMA Project Set-Aside Program**

AHC works with its parent agency, the New York State Housing Finance Agency, and its sister agency, the State of New York Mortgage Agency (SONYMA) to increase homeownership opportunities. SONYMA's Project Set-Aside is a powerful selling tool. It enables developers to offer low cost, fixed-rate mortgages to qualified buyers.

Subject to approval by SONYMA, certain projects that receive grants under the Program may be eligible under the SONYMA Set-Aside program.

For more information regarding Project Set-Aside, please refer to the Agency website at <https://hcr.ny.gov> or contact:

Marie A. Cammarata

State of New York Mortgage Agency

641 Lexington Ave

New York, NY 10022

Office: 212-872-0401

[mcammarata@hcr.ny.gov](mailto:mcammarata@hcr.ny.gov)

## **Developing and Submitting Proposals**

To be considered for funding, an applicant's response to the RFP must include all required information and must be organized according to the instructions contained in Creating the Proposal, below. AHC will be accepting applications immediately after the NOFA is released until such time that all of the AHC funds have been fully appropriated. Both the NOFA and RFP are located on AHC's website, <https://hcr.ny.gov>.

## **Submitting the Proposal**

Applicants must submit the Proposal as a pdf attachment to the following email address:

[AHCRFP@HCR.NY.GOV](mailto:AHCRFP@HCR.NY.GOV)

The subject line should be: Your Grantee Name – Your Project Name

Ex: “The ABC Corporation – 2023 New Construction Program”

## **Selection Criteria**

AHC expects that funds will not be available to support every Proposal received in response to this RFP. All Proposals received will be reviewed by AHC staff for completeness and compliance with Regulations.

Program Description

Based on the availability of funds, acceptable Proposals will be presented to the Members of the Corporation for authorization of grant funds.

Criteria used for review include, but are not limited to, the following:

* ***Consistency with Program objectives***
* ***Compliance with Buyer Income Eligibility Guidelines***
* ***Cost/leveraging public and private funds***
* ***Readiness to proceed***
* ***Expertise of development team***
* ***Design of project***

## **The Appropriation**

The New York State Legislature appropriated the funds used in the Program. Municipal government-sponsored, not-for-profit, charitable and private entities from throughout the State respond to the RFP issued by AHC.

## **For More Information**

Contact information for specific situations is noted throughout the RFP.

General information may be obtained by calling the AHC Project Manager for the region in which the project will be located (See [Appendix II](#_APPENDIX_II:_New) for a State Regional List).

Project Manager Referral:

(212) 872-0438

# Creating the Proposal

Acceptable Proposals must be organized into six parts according to the following outline, and must include all information, documentation, and certifications called for in the following pages.

## **Parts of the Proposal**

Part I: Certifications: All Certifications must be signed by authorized representatives

Part II: Grant Exhibits

* *Project Information & Description*
* *Financial Plan*
* *Management and Marketing Plans*
* *Project Status and Schedule of Events*
* *Cash Drawdown Schedule*
* *Temporary Relocation Plan*
* *Equal Employment Opportunity Agreement*
* *MBE/WBE Utilization Plan*

Part III: Applicant/Development Team Information

Part IV: Environmental Requirements: State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQRA) and Site Specific Checklist Requirements (SSC)

Part V: Supplemental Documentation

* *Agreements between Grantee and Participating Parties*
* *Commitments – Non-AHC Sources*
* *Homeowner Warranty*
* *Insurance*
* *Market Analysis (For information regarding the required Market* *Analysis, see “New Construction: Subdivision,” in Section 6 of Project Information and Description)*
* *Other*

Part VI: Checklist: Applicants should carefully review and complete the checklist. Failure to include required information or documentation may result in a delay in processing the Proposal, or the rejection of a Proposal.

## **Documentation**

Along with the required forms and narrative descriptions, various forms of documentation are called for in various sections of the Proposal. Required documentation is indicated by *italicized text* throughout the current and following sections.

Please note that if you are submitting more than one application, regardless of type, certain documents may only need to be submitted once (e.g., applicant staff resumes, financial statements, etc.). These are noted on the document checklist.

# PART I: CERTIFICATIONS

The Applicant Certification and Omnibus Certification on the following pages must be signed by authorized representatives.

* *The Applicant Certification must be executed by the chief executive officer of the Applicant/Grantee.*
* *Omnibus Certifications, applicable only to new construction projects and subdivisions, must be executed by a Principal of both the Developer and the Builder, respectively.*

## **APPLICANT CERTIFICATION**

On behalf of the Applicant, the undersigned hereby certifies that all of the information and supporting documentation contained in this Proposal in response to the Affordable Housing Corporation’s Request for Proposal is correct, complete, and accurate, and acknowledges that falsification of information is classified as a felony, and violators will be subject to prosecution.

The undersigned further recognizes and accepts the responsibility and obligation to notify the NYS Affordable Housing Corporation, in writing, if he/she becomes aware of any subsequent events or information which would change any statements or representations previously submitted to AHC.

The undersigned further certifies that he/she will comply with all rules, regulations, statutory requirements, and conflict of interest policies of AHC and accepts the administrative, programmatic, and reporting responsibilities under this program.

The undersigned further certifies that the project is not located in a jurisdiction in which there is a court decision or court entered plan to address housing desegregation or remedy some other violation of law. If the project is located in such a jurisdiction, evidence is attached, in the form of a document from the jurisdiction, to the effect that the project is consistent with such decision or court-entered plan.

The undersigned further certifies that no member of the Board of Directors or staff member of the Applicant will directly or indirectly benefit financially from or participate in the proposed project. Any matter regarding any potential conflict of interest or appearance of impropriety arising in connection with this project has been set forth and disclosed.

The undersigned further certifies that he/she will comply fully and without delay with any request from AHC or its representatives or from any public investigatory agency with jurisdiction over the Project or Program, for cooperation with any investigation or inquiry regarding the Project or Program. Such cooperation will include, but is not be limited to, providing AHC staff or its duly authorized representatives and authorized personnel of any public investigatory agency with jurisdiction over the Project or Program with reasonable access to the Project site and to the Applicant’s personnel and premises, and to its files, papers, notes, computer records, and copies thereof that pertain to the Project or Program.

In addition, each contract or agreement made in connection herewith, between the Applicant and a participating party involved in the Project, such as, but not limited to, a builder, contractor, or developer, shall contain provisions substantially equivalent to the requirements set forth in this Request for Proposals, obligating each such participating party to provide cooperation and access to AHC staff and investigative agency personnel in the course of their duties with respect to the Project and Program.

**Name:**

**Title:**

**Date** *(mm/dd/yyyy):*

*(signature required)* **SIGNATURE:\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

## **OMNIBUS CERTIFICATION**

***TO BE EXECUTED BY BUILDER and DEVELOPER, RESPECTIVELY***

**APPLICANT (GRANTEE) NAME:**

**PROJECT NAME:**      

On my behalf and on behalf of the parties listed herein (collectively referred to as the Undersigned), I hereby certify that the following statements and information, including information contained in any attachments to this Omnibus Certification, are to the best of my knowledge, and based on due investigation, true, accurate and complete. The information is submitted to the New York State Affordable Housing Corporation in order that the Applicant may be approved as the Grantee for the project for which the Applicant has submitted an application for grant funds.

For the period beginning ten (10) years prior to the date of this omnibus certification:

***If the answer to any question is FALSE, please provide a detailed explanation on a separate page and provide your signature.***

True  False The Undersigned has not been a principal in a project in which a mortgage

has ever been in default, assigned or foreclosed or for which relief by a

lender has been granted.

True  False The Undersigned has not defaulted on or been in non-compliance with

respect to any HUD Conventional Contract or Turnkey Contract of Sale, or on any loan made by the Urban Development Corporation, New York State Project Finance Agency or New York State Housing Finance Agency, or any other Federal, State or local loan or grant.

True  False There are no unresolved findings raised as a result of audits, management reviews or other investigations by federal, state or local government entities concerning the Undersigned or projects in which the Undersigned is a principal.

True  False The Undersigned has not been convicted of, nor is the Undersigned presently

the subject of a complaint or indictment charging, any offense punishable by

imprisonment for a term exceeding one year, but not including any offense

classified as a misdemeanor under the laws of a state and punishable by

imprisonment of two years or less.

True  False The Undersigned has not been suspended, disbarred or otherwise restricted

by any department or agency of the Federal, State or local government from

doing business with such department or agency.

True  False The Undersigned is not the subject of any bankruptcy or insolvency proceeding

nor has the Undersigned been a subject of a bankruptcy or insolvency proceeding for the time period covering this omnibus certification.

Omnibus Certification

True  False There are no hazardous violations or immediately hazardous violations filed

against the project for which the Undersigned is filing a financing application,

nor violations against it for failure to comply with local building, housing

maintenance and/or construction codes, the New York Multiple Dwelling Law,

or the New York Multiple Residence Law.

True  False Neither the Undersigned, nor any principal therein, has any managerial position

or ownership interest in excess of 25% in any other property in New York

against which there are any hazardous violations or immediately hazardous

violations for failure to comply with local building, housing maintenance

and/or construction codes, the New York Multiple Dwelling Law, or the

New York Multiple Residence Law. (If false, please explain.)

True  False The project for which the Applicant has submitted a financing application

is not located in a jurisdiction in which there is a court decision or court entered

plan to address housing desegregation or remedy some other violation of law.

(If the project is located in such a jurisdiction provide the evidence for your

conclusion that it is consistent with such court decision or court entered plan

in an attachment to this omnibus certification.)

True  False A description of any pending or current litigation or judgments related to:

(i) the ownership or operation of any real estate which could materially

and adversely impact the financial condition of the Undersigned,

(ii) the Undersigned’s ownership of a significant interest (25% or greater)

in any entity, or (iii) any entity in which the Undersigned owns a significant

interest (25% or greater) which could materially and adversely impact the

entity’s financial condition is attached.

The attached Schedule of Real Estate Owned/Cash Flow Statement contains a listing of every development in which each principal in the proposed project has been or is now a principal.

Omnibus Certification

All of the parties known to the Undersigned to be principals in the project for which the Applicant has submitted a financing application are listed below:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Principal** | **Title** | **% Ownership** | **Signature** | **Date** |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |

Undersigned Entity Name:

By:

Title:

*(signature required)* Signature:\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Date:

additional sheets attached

**NEW YORK STATE AFFORDABLE HOUSING CORPORATION**

**OMNIBUS CERTIFICATION**

SCHEDULE OF REAL ESTATE OWNED/CASH FLOW STATEMENT

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Property Name & Address** | **# Units** | **% Owner- ship** | **Type of**  **Property** | **Acquisition**  **Date/Cost** | **Name & Address of Lender** | **Loan # \*** | **Mat. Date** | **Mort. Bal.** | **Mkt. Value** | **Gross**  **Operating**  **Expenses** | **Net**  **Operating**  **Income** | **Total**  **Debt**  **Service** | **Net**  **Cash**  **Flow** |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

\* Disclose mortgage relief, assignments, and/or foreclosures on a separate sheet and attach hereto

# PART II: GRANT EXHIBITS

Applicants must complete and include all Exhibits for submission with the Proposal.

* *The Exhibits for New Construction Projects are on the following pages. Please fill out all sections as completely as possible, providing all relevant project and area information with a clear and detailed description of the proposed program.*

## **EXHIBIT A: PROJECT INFORMATION & DESCRIPTION**

Please complete all sections as completely as possible.

### Section 1: Grantee Information:

Organization Name:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

EIN #:

URL:

Date of Incorporation:

County:

Phone/Fax:

CEO/Exec. Director:

Contact Person:

Title:

Email:

**Grantee Type (Check all that Apply):**

Municipality

Municipal Housing Authority

Housing Development Fund Company (PHFL Article 11)

Not-for-Profit Corporation

Charitable Organization

Rural Preservation Company (PHFL Article 17)

Neighborhood Preservation Company (PHFL Article 16)

Designee of Municipality, as defined in Section 2160.2(d) of the Program Regulations (Please submit an Opinion of Counsel letter verifying eligibility)

Name of Municipality:

Program Information and Description

### Section 2: Project Information

Project Name:

County(ies):

Region:

#### Assembly and Senate Districts

*District Type* *District Number Member’s Name*

NYS Assembly:    

   

   

   

   

NYS Senate:    

   

   

   

   

#### Project Area Designation (check all that apply)

Areas designated by municipality as blighted, deteriorated or deteriorating, or has a blighting influence on the surrounding areas, or is in danger of becoming a slum or blighted area

Urban Renewal Area

HUD Designated Area/SONYMA Target Area

Neighborhood Preservation Company Service Area

Rural Preservation Company Service Area

Area in which at least 70 percent of the families have an income which is 80 percent or less of the HUD Statewide Median Family Income

Other:

Provide evidence of the project area designation, pursuant to any federal, state, or local laws, rules, or regulations.

Program Information and Description

### Section 3: Project Narrative Description

**New Construction**

Provide a detailed narrative description of the Project. The description must include the need for the Project, why the Project would not be feasible without the AHC funds requested, and a physical Project description including the site, exterior features, and different model/unit types. Please also include the following information:

• *Is the Project part of an overall revitalization, urban renewal or other local development plan? What impact will the Project have on the community?*

*• Describe the support within the community. If applicable, describe any opposition to the Project. Provide all support and opposition letters.*

• Describe the targeted population. Describe the methods to be used to ensure that the prospective home buyers are persons who would be unable to purchase their homes through ordinary unaided operation of private enterprise.

*• Identify the methods used to assure continued affordability to homeowners and renters.*

*• If a Proposal offers an innovative plan to maximize participation while minimizing the use of AHC funds (e.g., a variable formula where buyers with higher incomes receive smaller grant assistance), provide details.*

*• Fully explain any unique aspect of the project. For instance, is another entity paying for infrastructure, is a local bank offering lower than market interest rates or are there uncommon features in the building?*

Use the following pages as needed.

Program Information and Description

**SECTION 3: Project Narrative Description: New Construction**

[click here to insert text]

Program Information and Description

### Section 4: Project Construction Description

**Indicate the number of structures by type, number of owner-occupied units, and rental units.**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Type** | **Number of Structure(s)** | **Owner Occupied Units** | **Rental Units** | ***Total Units*** |
| 1 Family |  |  |  | 0 |
| 2 Family |  |  |  | 0 |
| 3 Family |  |  |  | 0 |
| 4 Family |  |  |  | 0 |
| Cooperative |  |  |  | 0 |
| Condominium |  |  |  | 0 |
| *Total* | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |

**List each county and region in which the Project is located. Specify the number of units and the total amount of funds by county.**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **County** | **Region** | **Units** | **AHC Funds** |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
| **Total:** | | 0 | $0 |

Program Information and Description

### Section 5: Model Information

Provide a brief description of each model and the type of construction proposed. Please include details of all cost saving design features, as well as the construction materials or methods which will reduce construction costs, contain purchase prices and/or hold down operation costs.

NOTE: All models should include, at minimum, a stove with range top, and a refrigerator.

* *Include full-sized, scaled floor plans, elevation drawings, soil boring reports and a site plan laying out all proposed structures, roadways, improvements, and utility easements. Reduced or illegible drawings will not be accepted.*
* *Attach a list of all models with a brief description of each, their unsubsidized and subsidized sales prices, a floor plan indicating the affordable units, and elevation drawings.*
* Mixed income projects will be subject to the Agencies Distribution and Proportionality requirements.
* *If a condominium or cooperative, attach copy of Offering Plan submitted to Attorney General and all correspondence.*

[click here to insert text]

Program Information and Description

**Prefabricated Homes**

If the home is a prefabricated home, then identify type:  Modular

Manufactured

*Attach a copy of the manufacturer’s warranty and homeowner’s manual.*

*If a Modular Home, attach a copy of the NYS Department of State Design Certification.*

*If a Manufactured Home, attach a certification that the structure will be permanently fixed to the site, and provide a copy of the HUD Inspection Certification*.

**Homebuyer Options**

If applicable, submit a list of all proposed options to be offered to the homebuyer and their costs. Such list is subject to the approval of AHC. The total value of the options built into any home should not exceed 5% of the unsubsidized sales price.

**Model Type and Description**

Indicate the types of homes that will be offered.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Target Income Level:** | **High** | | **Med** | | **Low** | | **Weighted Avg.** | |
|  | # Bedroom(s) | Unit Sq. Ft. | # Bedroom(s) | Unit Sq. Ft. | # Bedroom(s) | Unit Sq. Ft. | # Bedroom(s) | Unit Sq. Ft. |
| Owner’s Unit |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Rental Unit #1 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Rental Unit #2 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Rental Unit #3 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total Sq. Ft. | 0 | | 0 | | 0 | | 0 | |
| Unsubsidized Sales Price | $ | | $ | | $ | | $ | |
| Cost Per Sq. Ft. Unsubsidized Sales Price /Total Sq. Ft. | $       /S.F. | | $       /S.F. | | $      /S.F. | | $       /S.F. | |

**NOTE**: For Studio model indicate 0 bedrooms.

Program Information and Description

### Section 6: New Construction Projects

##### New Construction: All

Provide a brief description of the proposed site(s). Please include the following:

I. Legal description, existing easements, and encumbrances

II. Property tax relief and/or abatements

III. Community planning board or other local board information

IV. Description of any unusual or unique site conditions

Provide the following information:

• *A set of 5"x7" color photos of the site(s) and boundary streets. Photos should be numbered, dated, and labeled with the direction in which each photo was taken.*

*• A local street map identifying the site(s), and directions to the site(s) from the closest highway or main road.*

##### New Construction: Subdivision

• *Provide a market analysis prepared by a NYS Certified General Real Estate Appraiser or a planning professional with comparable training and experience. The analysis must be completed by a third party, independent of the Grantee. The market analysis must include a detailed study of the primary market area, including, but not limited to, definitive absorption rates, demand, comparable prices, current and projected demographic information, and marketability, and must include supporting documentation.*

*• Provide a market value land appraisal which has been prepared by a NYS Certified General Real Estate Appraiser. The appraisal report should use the comprehensive sales comparison approach and must conform to the Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice (USPAP). The appraised value should reflect the actual conditions (raw land, approved subdivision but unimproved site, or approved and improved site) of the land at the time of purchase.*

*• Soil Borings Reports.*

*• Submit a title report for the property*.

##### New Construction: Scattered Site

If sites have already been purchased:

• *Provide market value land appraisal reports, prepared according to the above criteria, for those sites purchased.*

If sites have not yet been purchased:

• *If no sites have been acquired at the time of application, obtain, and submit at least one appraisal to substantiate the estimated acquisition costs.*

• *Market value land appraisal reports must be obtained at the time of purchase and submitted at the time of AHC funds are requisitioned. Any award of grant funds is contingent on the land appraising at or above the purchase price.*

* *A certification from the developer/contractor that the subsoil conditions have been adequately explored with test borings and any costs associated with the subsoil conditions has been included in the Project development budget. If test borings have not been performed or are not planned, explain why, and provide a signed statement that the applicant or the developer/contractor will accept responsibility for any delays or damages incurred as a result of unforeseen subsoil conditions*.

Program Information and Description

#### Site Control, Zoning and Demographic Information

(Provide separate information in this section for each site. Add more pages if necessary.)

1. Block and Lot:

Census Tract:

Size of Site (Acres):

2. Form of site control:  Option  Contract  Deed

Date of Acquisition (Actual or Projected):

Acquisition Cost:

Expiration Date of Option or Contract:

*Attach copy of site control document*

3. Does current zoning allow for the proposed use?  Yes  No

If zoning must be amended, has an application been filed?  Yes  No

With whom & when filed:

When is approval anticipated?

4. Has the town, city, or county reviewed & approved the site?  Yes  No

*If yes, attach copy of the official resolution.*

Has Department of Health approval been given?  Yes  No

*If yes, attach copy of approval.*

5. Provide the following neighborhood data:

a) Land Use Mix:

Residential:      %

Commercial:      %

Industrial:      %

Open:      %

b) Housing Stock Mix:

1 to 4-unit buildings:      %

Smaller than 50 units/bldg:      %

Larger than 50 units/bldg:      %

c) Percent Abandoned Housing Stock:

Same block as proposed site:      %

Within two blocks of site:      %

d) Average Age of Housing Stock:

10 years old or less:      %

11 to 40 yrs. old:      %

Over 40 yrs. old:      %

e) Housing Characteristics:

Owner Occupied:      %

Rented:      %

Program Information and Description

### Section 7: Income and Area Data

Include copies of online listings, local newspaper Sunday real estate sections, and/or local Real Estate Multiple Listing Publications which highlight the average cost of a new home or existing home (as applicable) in the Project area.

**Affordable Housing**

The need for affordable housing is established when Average Annual Housing Carrying Costs exceed 33% of the target income for the Project (*e.g*., HUD’s Low-Income Limit). Housing carrying costs for the project should be below 33%. If the figure is substantially lower than 33%, however, the subsidy offered may be too great or targeted incomes may be too high.

If the minimum income required to purchase a Project subsidized home does not exceed the Maximum Target Income, then the subsidy has created a home affordable to the targeted home buyers. Note: A reasonable income range should exist between the minimum and maximum incomes to insure marketability. However, too wide a range may again indicate too much subsidy or too high a maximum target income.

Use the tables below to compute average annual housing carrying costs for the Project area, maximum target income, average housing costs as a percentage of the maximum target income, housing costs for homes in the Project as a percentage of the target income, and the minimum income required to purchase a home in the Project.

**New Construction**

# 

Project Area:

Annual Housing Carrying Costs for an average new home in the Project Area: $ 0

Source and date for housing costs:

Program Information and Description

**1. Calculate Annual Housing Carrying Costs:**

a. Average cost of New Home in Project area: $

Source/date:

b. Average down payment: (   ) *enter % as decimal* $ 0

c. Principal amount of average mortgage: $ 0

d. Annual mortgage payment (30-year mortgage): $

e. Annual real estate taxes and insurance: $

*Annual Housing Carrying Costs for New Home (d + e)* $ 0.00

**2. Calculate Maximum Target Income:**

a. HUD Low Income Limit (HLIL) for family of four: $

b. Target Percentage of HLIL for Project:     *(enter % as decimal)*

*Maximum Target Income (a x b)*: $ 0

**3. Calculate Average Annual Housing Carrying Costs of a New Home as a Percentage of Maximum**

**Target Income:**

a. Average Annual Carrying Cost for a New Home: $ 0.00

b. Maximum Target Income: $ 0

*Annual Average Carrying Cost* *Percentage for a New Home (a ÷ b)*:

**4. Calculate Annual Housing Carrying Cost of Project Home as a Percentage of Maximum Target Income:**

a. Average Annual Carrying Cost for Project Home: $       *(refer to Sales Prices/Carrying*

b. Maximum Target Income: $ 0 *Charges chart)*

*Annual Average Carrying Cost* *Percentage for Project Home (a ÷ b):*

**5. Calculate Minimum Income Required to Purchase and Carry Project Home:**

a. Average Annual Carrying Cost for Project Home: $ 0

b. Target Percentage of Income for Housing Carrying Cost:       *(enter % as decimal.* ***MUST***

*Minimum Income Required (a ÷ b):* $      ***BE******WITHIN 25-33%****.)*

## **EXHIBIT B: FINANCIAL PLAN**

### Section 1: Sources

In this section the Applicant must describe all sources of public and private funds that will be used to finance the Project. The Applicant must describe all sources of permanent and construction financing.

The Proposal must include the following information for each source of public or private funds:

*Include a narrative description of the financing structure for this proposal, including details of all sources (names, providers, administrators), their terms (length, payment, interest rate), and limitations (loans, grants, donations, geographic, and how the money must be used). Describe all deadlines or other information which might impact the proposed project. If this project is part of a larger mixed-use project, then include only costs associated with the AHC assisted portion of the project here, however, also submit the development budget for the larger project. Also include a separate, complete project Sources and Uses.*

##### A. AHC Subsidy Funds requested: $

**Check if construction subsidy requested:**

**Check if permanent financing subsidy requested:**

**AHC Additional Closing Cost Assistance Funds requested\*: $**

*(Not to be included in the sources or uses totals in the following pages)*

*(\*Please note that the total AHC funds requested cannot exceed the established per unit funding limits of $35,000 or $40,000 in high cost areas.)*

**B. OCR Co-Funding:**

*Indicate all additional sources of OCR funding being applied for. If funding has already been approved or received, please provide date of approval and copy of commitment letter:*

Access to Home Already awarded?  Yes  No

If yes, provide the following:

SHARS ID:

Award Date:

Expiration Date:

If no, provide the Application Date:

Community Development Already awarded?  Yes  No

Block Grant (CDBG)

If yes, provide the following:

SHARS ID:

Award Date:

Expiration Date:

If no, provide the Application Date:

Financial Plan

HOME Already awarded?  Yes  No

If yes, provide the following:

SHARS ID:

Award Date:

Expiration Date:

If no, provide the Application Date:

New York Main Street Already awarded?  Yes  No

If yes, provide the following:

SHARS ID:

Award Date:

Expiration Date:

If no, provide the Application Date:

RESTORE Already awarded?  Yes  No

If yes, provide the following:

SHARS ID:

Award Date:

Expiration Date:

If no, provide the Application Date:

Rural Area Revitalization Already awarded?  Yes  No

Project (RARP)

If yes, provide the following:

SHARS ID:

Award Date:

Expiration Date:

If no, provide the Application Date:

Urban Initiatives (UI) Already awarded?  Yes  No

If yes, provide the following:

SHARS ID:

Award Date:

Expiration Date:

If no, provide the Application Date:

Financial Plan

##### C. Construction Sources:

##### *Please include any OCR funds as indicated in Part B above, if applicable.*

##### 

1. Other Public Funds: Status of Funds: Amount:

a.             $

b.             $

c.             $

d.             $

e.             $

Total Other Public Funds: $ 0

2. Private Funds: Status of Funds: Amount:

a.             $

b.             $

c.             $

d.             $

e.             $

Total Private Funds: $ 0

Sub-Total Construction Sources (C1+C2): $ 0

**D. Permanent Sources:**

*Please include any OCR funds as indicated in Part B, if applicable.*

1. Other Public Funds: Status of Funds: Amount:

a.             $

b.             $

c.             $

d.             $

e.             $

Total Other Public Funds: $ 0

2. Private Funds: Status of Funds: Amount:

a.             $

b.             $

c.             $

d.             $

e.             $

Total Private Funds: $ 0

Sub-Total Permanent Sources (D1+D2): $ 0

Financial Plan

**E. Total Permanent Sources (A + D, above):** $ 0

*Please note that AHC closing cost assistance funds should* ***not*** *be included in the Sources Total*

**F. AHC Percent of Total (AHC ÷ Total Permanent Sources):**

**G. Leverage Ratio (Total Permanent Sources ÷ AHC):**

**H. Estimated Average AHC/Unit Cost:** (AHC funds ÷ Total Units) $       /unit

Financial Plan

##### Lender Information

**1. Construction Lender:**

Bank Name:

Contact:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

Phone/Fax:

**2. Permanent Lender:**

Bank Name:

Contact:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

Phone/Fax:

Is SONYMA Mortgage financing requested?  Yes  No

If yes, how many SONYMA units requested?

Total Mortgage Amount: $

Is the bank a SONYMA participating lender?  Yes  No

If yes, attach a Letter of Interest to provide a SONYMA Loan.

Bank Name:

Contact:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

Phone/Fax:

Bank Name:

Contact:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

Phone/Fax:

Bank Name:

Contact:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

Phone/Fax:

Financial Plan

### Section 2: Uses

**A. Development Budget (Project Budget and Average Home Budget):**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **Total** | **Per Home** | **Per Unit** |

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **1. Site Acquisition** | | | |
| a) Land/Building |  |  |  |
| b) Closing Costs |  |  |  |
| c) Other |  |  |  |
| Subtotal—Site Acquisition | $0 |  |  |
| **2. Construction Costs** | | | |
| a) Site Preparation/Infrastructure |  |  |  |
| b) Construction |  |  |  |
| c) Insurance/Bond/LC |  |  |  |
| d) Contingency |  |  |  |
| Subtotal—Construction Costs | $0 |  |  |
| **3. Soft Costs** | | | |
| a) appraisal |  |  |  |
| b) architect/engineer |  |  |  |
| c) environmental |  |  |  |
| d) financing |  |  |  |
| e) legal |  |  |  |
| f) market study |  |  |  |
| g) relocation |  |  |  |
| h) sales/marketing |  |  |  |
| i) AHC site sign |  |  |  |
| j) administrative/operating expenses |  |  |  |
| k) other (identify) |  |  |  |
| Subtotal—Soft Costs | $0 |  |  |
| **4. Developer/Contractor Profit:** (percentage)  MAY NOT EXCEED 10% OF 1+2+3 | $0 |  |  |
| **Total Development Cost (“TDC”):**  TOTAL OF 1,2,3 AND 4 | $0 |  |  |

***\*If Project is part of a larger development project, provide a Development Budget for the AHC portion of the***

***Project and a separate Development Budget for the entire project.***

Financial Plan

##### B. Sales Prices/Carrying Charges\* *Please complete one form for each model/unit type*

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Model/Unit Type: | High | Low | Average\* |
| Unsubsidized Sale Price |  |  |  |
| Subsidies |  |  |  |
| 1. AHC Subsidy |  |  |  |
| 1. Other subsidies 1) |  |  |  |
| *2)* |  |  |  |
| *3)* |  |  |  |
| *4)* |  |  |  |
| *5)* |  |  |  |
| Total Subsidies | $0 | $0 |  |
| Final Subsidized Sale Price  (Subtract *Total Subsidies* from *Unsubsidized Sale Price)* | $0 | $0 | $0 |
| Down Payment (    ) % of Subsidized Sale Price | $0 | $0 | $0 |
| **Mortgage Amount (Subtract Down Payment from Subsidized Sale Price)** | $0 | $0 | $0 |
| Closing Costs |  |  |  |
| * 1. *Legal* |  |  |  |
| * 1. *Tax Escrow* |  |  |  |
| * 1. *Insurance* |  |  |  |
| * 1. *Other\*\** |  |  |  |
| Total Closing Costs | $0 | $0 | $0 |
| Sources of Payment for Closing Costs |  |  |  |
| * 1. Homeowner Equity Payment |  |  |  |
| * 1. Other\*\* |  |  |  |
| Total Sources for Closing Costs | $0 | $0 | $0 |
| Annual Housing Carrying Costs |  |  |  |
| * 1. Principal & Int. on Mortgage (    yrs. @      int.) |  |  |  |
| * 1. Taxes & Insurance |  |  |  |
| * 1. Common Charges (Coops & Condos Only) |  |  |  |
| * 1. Less Net Rental Income (Gross x .75 = Net) |  |  |  |
| Total Annual Housing Carrying Costs (“Carrying Costs”) | $0 | $0 | $0 |
| **Max AHC Household Income Limit (e.g., 112% of HLIL)** |  |  |  |
| **Carrying Costs as a % of Max AHC Income Limit** |  |  |  |

**\* Weighted average. Average unsubsidized sale price of all homes/units should equal TDC when all are added together.**

**\*\* If additional items pertain, then attach list with details.**

Financial Plan

**C. Rent Schedule**

Rental units must, to the maximum extent possible, be affordable to persons who could not afford to rent such units if produced by the ordinary, unaided operation of private enterprise. The buyer of a home with rental units that was funded in part by AHC funds will be required to enter into an agreement with the Grantee that provides that rents charged on the rental units shall not exceed the maximum rents set forth below during a period of ten years from the date of the closing on the homeowner’s purchase of the home. During year 1, rent shall not exceed 30% of HUD’s Low-Income Limit for the applicable household size. During years 2 through 10, rents may increase by 2% per year.

The Grantee shall require the homeowner to include this statement and the following schedule of maximum rents in a rider to the tenant lease agreement. If no lease agreement exists, the homeowner shall be required to submit this statement and the following schedule to the tenant upon commencement of rental occupancy.

During the ten year period following the date of the closing, the home owner shall retain a copy of the respective current tenant(s) lease(s), and the lease(s) in effect during the two prior years, if any, which may be reviewed by authorized personnel to ensure compliance.

Initial Monthly Rents

Unit A Unit B Unit C

Number of Bedrooms:            

Projected Initial Monthly Rent: $       $       $

Calculation of Initial Year’s Maximum Monthly Rent

HUD Low Income Limits = $       (Target Income)

Target Income x 30% = $ 0 (Annual Target Rent)

Target Rent ÷ 12 = $ 0.00 (Monthly Target Rent)

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Schedule of Maximum Monthly Rent for Years 1 thru 10** (2% per year increase) | | | | |
| *Year 1* | *Year 2* | *Year 3* | *Year 4* | *Year 5* |
| $ 0.00 | $ 0.00 | $ 0.00 | $ 0.00 | $ 0.00 |
| *Year 6* | *Year 7* | *Year 8* | *Year 9* | *Year 10* |
| $ 0.00 | $ 0.00 | $ 0.00 | $ 0.00 | $ 0.00 |

Financial Plan

#### Grantee Operating Expenses & Developer/Contractor Profit

* **10% Administrative Allowance**

Up to ten percent (10%) of the AHC funds may be used for Grantee operating expenses, including expenses related to the organization, operating support, and administration of the project.

* + This amount is included in the development budget as a line item under Soft Costs.
  + This amount **MUST** be secured by AHC Note and Mortgages.
* **3% NPC/RPC Administrative Allowance**

AHC funds of three percent (3% of the total AHC funds requested, above and beyond the total AHC request, not to exceed $40,000) may be used for the administrative expenses identified above, if the Grantee is a Neighborhood Preservation Company (NPC) or Rural Preservation Company (RPC).

* + This amount is not included in the development budget. It is above and beyond the total AHC request for the project.
* **Developer/Contractor Profit**

Up to ten percent (10% of the total development cost) in profit is allowed for a developer/contractor that has investment (e.g. ownership, equity, capital) in the project development.

* + This amount is included in the development budget as a separate line item. It is 10% of the total development cost.
  + The Grantee may also be the developer/contractor for certain projects.

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Project Type | **NPC/RPC Eligible Grantee** | **non-NPC/RPC Eligible Grantee** | **Developer/Contractor\* with development investment** | **Developer/Contractor\* without development investment** |
| **New Construction** | * < 10% administrative allowance * 3% NPC/RPC administrative allowance | * < 10% administrative allowance | * < 10% allowable profit |  |

**\*Note that the Grantee may also be the Developer/Contractor for certain projects.**

### Section 3: Operations Budget

#### A. Grantee Administrative Budget

Up to ten percent (10%) of the AHC funds may be used for Grantee operating expenses, including expenses related to the organization, operating support, and administration of the Project.

These funds are to be included in the New Construction Budget (Section 2A, under “Operating Expenses”). These funds **MUST** also be secured in the homeowner notes and mortgages.

**Costs Source of Funding Percentage**

Staff $            

Consultants $            

Overhead $            

Other $            

**Total** $ **0**

#### B. Neighborhood & Rural Preservation Companies: Technical Services & Assistance

Additional AHC funds of three percent (3% of the total AHC funds requested, above and beyond the total AHC request, not to exceed $40,000) may be used for the administrative expenses identified above if the Grantee is a Neighborhood Preservation Company (NPC) or a Rural Preservation Company (RPC). NPCs and RPCs will be required to execute a certification of their status when the grant agreement is executed. These funds do not need to be secured by AHC mortgages.

**The following statement must be executed along with the Grant Agreement:**

**Neighborhood Preservation Companies/**

**Rural Preservation Companies Certification**

The Grantee hereby represents that it, (or a participating party known as

with an office at      ,

is a  Neighborhood Preservation Corporation or a  Rural Preservation Corporation

and is entitled to receive additional funds pursuant to Section 906 or Section 1006 of the Private Finance Law.

Financial Plan

Construction Financing Security Requirements

**Grantees must agree to the following conditions for receiving AHC funds for construction financing:**

Notwithstanding anything in this Grant Agreement to the contrary, Grant monies are furnished to the Grantee in connection herewith as funds to be held in trust for the benefit of certain eligible Home Buyers to be named later, to be used solely for Eligible Costs in the manner set forth herein. As a prerequisite for the disbursement of Grant funds to the Grantee and a term of the trust with respect to the Grant funds created in connection with such disbursements, the Grantee is hereby required to comply with the following conditions:

1. With respect to such Grant funds and Program Income to be held in trust, the Grantee shall act for the benefit of certain eligible Home Buyers to be named later pursuant hereto.
2. The Grantee is required to execute and comply with the terms of a corporate trust account agreement ("CTAA") in a form acceptable to AHC with respect to the establishment and maintenance of a corporate trust account ("Account") for the Project to be held by the AHC’s corporate trust account holder. The CTAA will be entered into by and among the Grantee, AHC, Trustee, and a construction lender ("Lender"), and will provide for the investment and disposition of Grant funds and Program Income in a manner consistent with this Agreement. The CTAA will be listed as a Project Document in an Exhibit to the Grant Agreement and thereby incorporated by reference into the Agreement.
3. Any Grant funds furnished to Grantee for a Project hereunder shall be deposited in the Account which shall be established with and held by the Trustee with respect to such Project.
4. The Account shall be used exclusively as a vehicle for investment, holding, and withdrawal of the Grant funds provided for the respective Project and any Program Income which may accrue thereon.
5. Monthly statements of the Account shall be provided by the Trustee to the Grantee with copies to the Corporation and Lender, respectively. The statements for each Account shall reflect each transaction involving such Account, including but not limited to any deposit, investment, advance, or withdrawal of funds, and (unless the CTAA shall provide a different basis for periodic reports of earnings) report any accrual of earnings on investments held in the Account. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Grantee agrees that any accrual of earnings realized on the investments in the Account will be remitted to the Corporation by the Trustee on a semi-annual basis, or on such other basis as the Corporation may require.
6. Disbursements of funds from the Account shall be made pursuant to the provisions of this Grant Agreement and in conjunction with the terms of the Project Documents including the CTAA for the respective Project.

7. The Grantee's duties and obligations as a trustee, with respect to these Security Requirements, are definitively set forth in this Agreement.

## **EXHIBIT C: MANAGEMENT AND MARKETING PLANS**

The Program Management and Marketing Plans (the "Plans") must comply with the Regulations in all material respects. Certain services or activities of the Plans may be delegated to participating parties (see below), but the Grantee remains responsible for the implementation of the Plan and oversight of the entire Project.

### Section 1: Program Management Plan

### 

The Program Management Plan must include the services described below. Other services may also be included in a Management Plan. Proposal must include detailed descriptions of all services and activities to be performed under the Program Management Plan.

#### Participating Parties

If any service is to be delegated to a participating party, identify the participating party and provide information regarding the participating party in Section 2.

At minimum, the Program Management Plan must include the following:

##### A. General Program Operations

General Operations include supervision and staffing, preparation and submission of quarterly progress reports, annual summary reports, and maintenance of records, which are to be retained until the Occupancy Period has elapsed. (See Appendix I for information regarding the Occupancy Period for each project type.)

##### B. Applicant Income and Asset Qualification, Screening and Selection

Buyers of homes that are built using AHC grant funds must meet the income and asset limits set by the Program. In addition, the Grantee must ensure that the Plan provides the minimum amount of AHC funds necessary to make the home affordable to low- or moderate-income buyers.

**1. Income**

The purpose of the Program is to promote continued home ownership by persons of low- and moderate-income, which, in turn, promotes the development, stabilization and preservation of neighborhoods and communities. This means that the Program employs a system of income targeting designed to ensure that the persons or families who benefit from financial assistance under the Program would, through the ordinary, unaided operation of private enterprise, be unable to own their own homes.

*Buyers must include federal tax returns and W-2s for the last two years and employee pay stubs for the two most recent pay periods. Grantee must then make a reasonable determination of buyer’s annual income, including estimates of variable income, such as bonuses and overtime.*

#### 2. Assets

Household assets include any down payment deposit, monies in savings or checking accounts, certificates of deposit, stocks and bonds, and the value of any real property, less outstanding debt.

Combined household assets must be limited to no more than 25% of the unsubsidized sale price of the new home.

*Buyers must provide a certification disclosing the household’s total assets.*

Management and Marketing Plans

##### 3. Alternative Asset Tests

If the Grantee wishes to use an alternative asset limit test, details about the test and justification for substituting the alternative must be supplied **within the application**. Such alternative test is subject to the approval of AHC. Alternative asset tests proposed after a grant agreement has been signed will not be considered.

##### C. Construction Work Plan

Grantee must perform a qualification review and selection process for contractor(s)/builder(s), and other providers; prepare specifications or project scope of work; evaluate the performance of all contractors; inspect and monitor construction; and perform other technical services.

##### D. Financial Management and Accounting

Grantee must develop procedures for receiving, maintaining, and disbursing AHC Funds; compliance with terms and conditions of all funding and financing, both interim and permanent; and procedures for returning unused funds or Program income. AHC Funds are released at mortgage closing in the form of a two-party check, payable to the Owner and Grantee.

*For AHC Funds to be used as construction financing, please see Construction Financing Security Requirements*

##### E. Compliance with AHC Regulations and Requirements

Compliance with AHC Regulations and Requirements must include, but is not limited to, all AHC required reporting, both scheduled and as needed, and the execution and supervision of contracts with participating parties.

##### F. Orientation/Training Program for New Home Owners

Mortgage and credit counseling and/or post-occupancy home ownership training may be provided. If these services will be provided by a participating party, identify the service provider, and provide details in Participating Parties.

##### G. Address Homeowner Complaints

Grantee must develop procedures for processing and resolving homeowner complaints against the builder/contractor.

##### H. Comply with AHC Mortgage Execution and Recording Procedures

Note and mortgage must be executed and recorded in accordance with AHC Mortgage Recording Guidelines that are provided on the agency website. All hard and soft costs (including admin funds) MUST be secured. According to New York state law, AHC is exempt from the mortgage recording tax and fees. During the lien term, AHC reserves the right to approve or reject any requests for assumptions or subordinations of the AHC lien.

##### I. Establish and Monitor Recapture Requirements

Monitor homeowner occupancy and ensure the recapture of AHC funds if the purchaser fails to occupy the home during the Occupancy Period. The Management Plan’s recapture provisions must be in accordance with the Regulations, in particular Section 2163.2, Minimum Program Requirements.

Management and Marketing Plans

#### Delegating Portions of the Management Plan to Others

If any service is to be delegated to a participating party, identify the participating party in this section, and provide information regarding the participating party in Section 2, below.

### Section 2: Participating Parties

Participating parties include, but are not limited to, the developer/contractor, builder, housing consultant, architect, engineer, attorney, construction monitor, community group, and land owner.

**The Applicant must provide COMPLETE information for ALL participating parties:**

***\*\*\*Note: Participating parties do NOT include the Applicant. Information for the Applicant is to be provided under Part II(A) Grantee Information***

*Provide the following information for the developer/contractor:*

*•* ***Full birth name, including middle initial***

***• Residential address***

***• Names of principals, officers, board of directors, and technical staff***

***• Indicate whether developer/contractor has worked with AHC or the Applicant, and provide detailed information***

***• Provide a corporate resume and individual resumes for all principals and all staff that will be directly involved in the Project***

*Provide the following information for all other participating parties:*

*•* ***Full birth name, including middle initial***

***• Residential address***

***• Role in the Project***

***• Services to be performed***

***• Corporate resume and individual resumes for all principals and all staff that will be directly involved in the Project***

Management and Marketing Plans

#### Participating Parties

**Developer/Contractor:**

Developer/Contractor Name:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

EIN#:

Phone:

Fax:

Staff Participating (list all):

*(Attach corporate & individual resumes for all principals & staff directly involved with project)*

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Has developer/contractor worked previously with AHC?  Yes

*(if yes, attach detailed information)*  No

Has developer/contractor worked previously with applicant?  Yes

*(if yes, attach detailed information)*  No

#### Other Parties

Name:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

EIN#:

Phone:

Role in Project:

*(Attach full description of services to be performed)*

Staff Participating (list all):

*(Attach corporate & individual resumes for all principals & staff directly involved with project)*

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Management and Marketing Plans

Name:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

EIN#:

Phone:

Role in Project:

*(Attach full description of services to be performed)*

Staff Participating (list all):

*(Attach corporate & individual resumes for all principals & staff directly involved with project)*

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Name:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

EIN#:

Phone:

Role in Project:

*(Attach full description of services to be performed)*

Staff Participating (list all):

*(Attach corporate & individual resumes for all principals & staff directly involved with project)*

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Name:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

EIN#:

Phone:

Role in Project:

*(Attach full description of services to be performed)*

Staff Participating (list all):

*(Attach corporate & individual resumes for all principals & staff directly involved with project)*

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Management and Marketing Plans

Name:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

EIN#:

Phone:

Role in Project:

*(Attach full description of services to be performed)*

Staff Participating (list all):

*(Attach corporate & individual resumes for all principals & staff directly involved with project)*

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Name:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

EIN#:

Phone:

Role in Project:

*(Attach full description of services to be performed)*

Staff Participating (list all):

*(Attach corporate & individual resumes for all principals & staff directly involved with project)*

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Name:

Address:

City/State/Zip:

EIN#:

Phone:

Role in Project:

*(Attach full description of services to be performed)*

Staff Participating (list all):

*(Attach corporate & individual resumes for all principals & staff directly involved with project)*

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Principal (provide full birth name):

Residential Address:

Management and Marketing Plans

### Section 3: Marketing Plan

*Provide a copy of the Marketing Plan, including affirmative fair housing strategies, selection plan, income criteria according to family size, complete advertising information (including publicity regarding AHC’s participation in the Project), and timetable.*

*Provide complete information regarding staff and/or participating parties that will carry out the Marketing Plan.*

*Provide plans for publicizing AHC’s participation in the Project.*

#### Marketing Plan

Provide a marketing plan that includes the following:

• ***Affirmative fair housing and marketing***

***• Outreach, screening, and selection process***

***• Plans for publicizing AHC's role in the Project***

***• File maintenance, including turned down applicants***

#### Marketing Staff

Identify staff and/or participating parties that will carry out the marketing plan.

#### Income Limits

The Grantee must develop criteria, satisfactory to AHC, that provide for maximum income limitations or a system of income targeting. The criteria must ensure that persons who purchase or improve homes using financial assistance provided by AHC would be unable to purchase or improve homes through the ordinary, unaided operation of private enterprise.

#### Income Criteria and Funding Limits

Grantees must adhere to the following tiered structure for award amounts per unit:

* **$75,000 per unit in high cost areas** **where the grantee has established resale restrictions extending for a period of at least sixty years, but no more than ninety-nine years by use of deed restrictions, community land trusts, or limited-equity cooperative ownership structure if AHC determines that such a request is warranted pursuant to its programmatic selection criteria, or**
* **$60,000 per unit awards in high cost areas, limited to those households at or below 60% of AMI, or 75% HLIL, adjusted for family size. \***
* **$50,000 per unit awards, limited to those households at or below 80% of AMI, or 100% HLIL, adjusted for family size. \***
* $40,000 per unit awards, limited to those households at or below 90% of AMI, or 112% HLIL, adjusted for family size.
* $32,500 per unit awards, available to households with incomes at or below 110% of AMI, or 137% HLIL, adjusted for family size.
* $25,000 per unit awards, available to households with incomes greater than 110% of AMI, or 137% HLIL, adjusted for family size, if AHC determines that such a request is warranted pursuant to its programmatic selection criteria.

\*AHC awards in excess of $50,000 per unit and up to $60,000 per unit must have an occupancy and repayment schedule of no less than 20 years.

#### Advertising

Provide information regarding planned advertising for the project. Include detailed description of advertising in all applicable media:

• ***Internet***

• ***Radio***

***• Television***

***• Newspapers***

***• Other Advertising/Marketing***

Management and Marketing Plans

#### Marketing Timetable

Provide a schedule of marketing activities, by month, for the duration of the marketing plan.

#### Publicizing AHC's Contribution

An AHC sign must be prominently posted at the site of the Project, and AHC's contribution to the project should be part of all marketing and media campaigns.

Provide details of the plan for displaying AHC Project sign and noting AHC's contribution in other media to be employed in connection with publicizing the Project.

Signs are not provided by AHC. Sign specifications can be found on AHC’s website, <https://hcr.ny.gov>.

### Section 4: Preferences

Proposals may include preferences or priorities for homebuyers. For example, a Project may be initially marketed to buyers who currently live in the Project area, to seniors, veterans, or municipal workers. These preferences may affect the solicitation of applications, selection and qualification of buyers, marketing, and/or allocation and distribution of grant funds.

The preference period should be limited to no more than six months from the start of marketing efforts, and buyers who qualify for the preference must meet all income and asset requirements.

The Proposal must include the following information regarding preferences, if applicable:

• ***Provide details of any marketing preference or priority. Identify the community for which the preference is being requested***

***• Describe the preference being sought***

***• Explain the need for the preference***

***• Describe the percentage of units that will be reserved during the preference period***

#### Alternate Preference Systems

If an alternative preference system is proposed, the Applicant must provide details and justification.

*Provide all required information regarding preferences.*

*Also provide the following documents:*

*•* ***Letter from the municipality supporting the preference.***

***• An opinion letter from counsel, satisfactory to AHC in its sole discretion, stating that the preference does not violate any anti-discrimination or fair housing laws.***

## **EXHIBIT D:** **PROJECT STATUS AND SCHEDULE OF ACTIVITIES**

Readiness to proceed with the Project is one of the criteria AHC uses in awarding grants. Provide a narrative detailing the timeline and landmark dates from the beginning of the development process to project completion, as well as the current status of the Project. Also explain the role and authority of each entity involved in the process. Please include all approvals required, how often the applicable authorities meet, and how much lead time those entities need for reviewing material prior to voting. Also note the dates which you expect to have this project reviewed and signed off by each individual entity in the process.

* ***Landmark due dates such as timeframes for receiving approvals, permits, and commitments***
* ***An explanation of the review times and submission due dates for approvals, permits, and commitments***
* ***The status of required approvals, permits, and commitments***
* ***Strategies to ensure timely completion of project***
* ***Schedule of Activities (See the example on the following page)***

For new construction projects (both scattered site and subdivisions):

* ***A certification from the Grantee documenting that the building approval process with the municipality has commenced***
* ***Certification that the project is in compliance with the New York State version of the International Residential Code***
* ***Preliminary building and site plans***
* ***Copy of the municipalities initial review and acceptance letter of the preliminary building and site plans***
* ***Proof of Site control***

### Schedule Of Activities

**Milestone Dates\***

Grantee:

Project Name:

Construction Start:

Construction Complete:

First Home Closing:

Project Completion:

Total Project Closeout: 6 months after Project Completion

Note: Add Activities as needed

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Activity** | **Planned Start Date** | **Planned Finish Date** | **Q1** | **Q2** | **Q3** | **Q4** | **Q5** | **Q6** | **Q7** | **Q8** | **Q9** | **Q10** | **Q11** | **Q12** | **Q13** | **Q14** | **Q15** | **Q16** |
| Site Control |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Construction Loan Closing |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Executed Grant Agreement |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Home Sales |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**\*Key Milestones: Construction begins within 4 months of Grant Award \*Letter and Construction is completed within 24 months of Grant Agreement**

## **EXHIBIT E: CASH DRAWDOWN SCHEDULE**

**Provide an anticipated monthly schedule of funding requirements for AHC and all other funds.**

### Cash Drawdown Schedule

Grantee:      Project Name:

*Amount required for each month ($):*

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Source** | **Source Total Amount ($)** | **1** | **2** | **3** | **4** | **5** | **6** | **7** | **8** | **9** | **10** | **11** | **12** | **Project Total ($)** |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
| **Monthly Total ($)** | | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 |

Schedule continued on following page

**Cash Drawdown Schedule (cont.)**

Grantee:      Project Name:

*Amount required for each month ($):*

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Source** | **Source Total Amount ($)** | **13** | **14** | **15** | **16** | **17** | **18** | **19** | **20** | **21** | **22** | **23** | **24** | **Project Total ($)** |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $0 |
| **Monthly Total ($)** | | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 | $0 |

## **EXHIBIT F:** **TEMPORARY RELOCATION PLAN**

The Project must not result in the permanent displacement of low- or moderate-income residents. Any temporary relocation of residents must be carried out in accordance with a temporary relocation plan that conforms to the requirements of the Regulations.

* Residents that are temporarily relocated must be offered a decent, safe, and sanitary dwelling unit in the Project or another property comparable to the tenant's affected unit. In the event that the Project involves a broad geographic area, the unit to be offered must be located in close proximity to the affected unit, as such proximity is determined in the sole opinion of AHC.
* The cost for rent and utilities for the unit offered to relocated tenants must not exceed the greater of the tenant's cost for rent and utilities at the time that a grant agreement is executed or 30 percent of the tenant's gross household income.

**Provide the following:**

* ***The number of low- and moderate-income families and individuals that must be relocated during the development of the Project.***
* ***A temporary relocation plan that meets the requirements stated above.***
* ***Procedures to ensure the affordability of completed units to existing tenants.***

## **EXHIBITS G & H: EQUAL OPPORTUNITY REQUIREMENTS**

It is the policy of AHC to actively and affirmatively promote and assist equal employment opportunities for women and members of minority groups, and the fair participation of minority and women-owned business enterprises and service-disabled veteran-owned businesses in all aspects of development and construction relating to projects financed by AHC.

In order to implement this policy, AHC has established the following requirements for all construction projects financed by AHC:

* ***The Grantee and its contractors must comply with all applicable state and federal laws and regulations regarding economic opportunity and equal employment opportunity.***
* ***As a condition of funding, the Grantee is required to sign an Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Agreement. The Agreement, which is attached, establishes the minority and female employment goals for the area where the project is located and the workforce reporting requirements.***
* ***As a condition of funding, the Grantee is required to submit a Minority and Women-owned Business (MWBE) and Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Business (SDVOB) Utilization Plan, which must be reviewed and approved by the HCR’s Office of Economic Opportunity & Partnership Development (OEOPD). The plan can be found at*** <https://hcr.ny.gov/diversity-and-inclusion-economic-opportunity-and-partnership-development-forms> ***under Construction Compliance. Amended plans may be submitted for review.***
* ***In cases where construction has commenced prior to the submission of your application to AHC, the foregoing requirements will be appropriately reviewed by OEOPD.***

Applicants must complete and sign the Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Agreement and the Minority and Women-Owned Business (MWBE) and Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Business (SDVOB) agreement, omitting or deleting sections as may be necessary and appropriate with respect to the Project. All modifications to the EEO agreement or MWBE/SDVOB Agreement must be acceptable to AHC and OEOPD. (If funds for the Project are granted, the Identification Number will be provided by AHC).

Information on MWBE and SDVOB compliance and instruction on filling out the Article 15A and Article 17B, MWBE and SDVOB Compliance forms may be found on our links below:

https://hcr.ny.gov/diversity-and-inclusion-economic-opportunity-and-partnership-development-forms

Equal Opportunity Requirements

### Grantee Compliance Requirements

Report quarterly to HCR’s Office of Economic Opportunity & Partnership Development (OEOPD) on the 5th day of the month following the end of each quarter:

**MWBE and SDVOB Quarterly Reporting Schedule**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Quarter** | **Reporting Period**  **(Payments Made)** | **Due Date** |
| 1st | April 1-June 30 | July 5th |
| 2nd | July 1-September 30 | October 5th |
| 3rd | October 1-December 31 | January 5th |
| 4th | January 1-March 31 | April 5th |

### Exhibits G & H

**MINORITY AND WOMEN-OWNED**

**BUSINESS AND**

**SERVICE-DISABLED VETERAN-OWNED**

**BUSINESS UTILIZATION AGREEMENT**

This **MINORITY AND WOMEN-OWNED BUSINESS AND SERVICE-DISABLED VETERAN-OWNED BUSINESS UTILIZATION AGREEMENT** (“Agreement”) is entered into as of         , 20  , by and among      (“General Contractor”), having a principal place of business at      , NY      , and      (“Owner” or “Grantee”), having a principal place of residence/business at      , NY      , and the New York State Affordable Housing Corporation (“Agency”), a public benefit corporation having its principal place of business at 641 Lexington Ave., New York 10022.

W I T N E S S E T H:

WHEREAS, Owner/Grantee has contracted with General Contractor to construct and/or rehabilitate a property at      ,NY      a part of AHC Project       located in       County, New York; and

WHEREAS, the Project is to receive financing from the Agency (“Agency Financing”), and the Agency requires as a condition of its financing the meaningful participation of Minority and Women owned Business Enterprises and Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Businesses in the development of Agency-financed projects;

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties agree as follows:

DEFINITIONS

(A) Minority or Minorities shall mean:

(1) Black persons having origins in any of the Black African racial groups;

(2) Hispanic persons of Mexican, Dominican, Puerto Rican, Cuban, Central or South American of either Indian or Hispanic origin, regardless of race;

(3) Asian and Pacific Islander persons having origins in any of the Far East countries, Southeast Asia, the Indian subcontinent, or the Pacific Islands;

(4) Native American or Alaskan Native persons having origins in any of the original peoples of North America.

(B) Minority Business Enterprise (“MBE”) shall mean a business enterprise, including a sole proprietorship, partnership, limited liability company or corporation that is:

(1) At least fifty-one percent owned by one or more minority group members;

(2) An enterprise in which such minority ownership is real, substantial and continuing;

(3) An enterprise in which such minority ownership has and exercises the authority to control independently the day-to-day business decisions of the enterprise; and

(4) An enterprise authorized to do business in this State and independently owned and operated.

(C) Women-owned Business Enterprise (“WBE”) shall mean a business enterprise, including a sole proprietorship, partnership, limited liability company or corporation that is:

(l) At least fifty-one percent owned by one or more United States citizens or permanent resident aliens who are women;

(2) An enterprise in which the ownership interest of such women is real, substantial and continuing;

(3) An enterprise in which women ownership has and exercises the authority to control independently the day-to-day business decisions of the enterprise; and

(4) An enterprise authorized to do business in this State and independently owned and operated.

(D) Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Business (“SDVOB”) shall mean a business enterprise, including a sole proprietorship, partnership, limited liability company or corporation that is:

(1) at least fifty-one percent owned by one or more Service-Disabled Veterans;

(2) an enterprise in which such Service-Disabled Veteran ownership is real, substantial, and continuing;

(3) an enterprise in which such Service-Disabled Veteran ownership has and exercises the authority to control independently the day-to-day business decisions of the enterprise;

(4) an enterprise authorized to do business in this state and is independently owned and operated;

(5) an enterprise that is a small business which has a significant business presence in the state, not dominant in its field and employs, based on its industry, a certain number of persons as determined by the Director of the Division of Service-Disabled Veterans’ Business Development of the New York State Office of General Services (“Director”), but not to exceed three hundred, taking into consideration factors which include, but are not limited to, federal small business administration standards pursuant to 13 Code of Federal Regulations part 121 and any amendments thereto; and

(6) certified by the New York State Office of General Services.

(E) Service-Disabled Veteran shall mean:

1. in the case of the United States army, navy, air force, marines, coast guard, army national guard or air national guard and/or reserves thereof, a Veteran who received a compensation rating of ten percent or greater from the United States Department of Veterans Affairs or from the United States Department of Defense because of a service-connected disability incurred in the line of duty; and

(2) in the case of the New York guard or the New York naval militia and/or reserves thereof, a Veteran who certifies, pursuant to the rules and regulations promulgated by the Director, to having incurred an injury equivalent to a compensation rating of ten percent or greater from the United States Department of Veterans Affairs or from the United States Department of Defense because of a service-connected disability incurred in the line of duty.

(F) Veteran shall mean a person who served in and who has received an honorable or general discharge from, the United States army, navy, air force, marines, coast guard, and/or reserves thereof, and/or in the army national guard, air national guard, New York guard and/or the New York naval militia.

***\* For the Owner and/or the General Contractor’s convenience, MWBE and SDVOB participation is captured on the forms or attachments enclosed herein.***

EQUAL BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY

A. Minority and Women-owned Business Enterprises will be provided with equal opportunities to participate in the development, design and construction and/or rehabilitation by performing work and providing goods and services in connection with this Project. To achieve this objective, the Agency has established participation goals applicable to the Project. Attachment No. 1 (Utilization Plan, CONST-1) attached hereto: **(1)    % to minority business enterprises and (2)    % to women-owned business enterprises.** The applicable percentage goals may be satisfied with MBE or WBE contracts relating to hard and/or soft costs of the construction or rehabilitation of the Project.

In order to monitor compliance with the requirements of this Agreement, prior to the funding of the Project, the Owner or General Contractor shall submit the information regarding MBEs, WBEs and SDVOBs participating in the development and construction and/or rehabilitation of the Project using Attachment No. 1 (Utilization Plan, CONST-1).

Owner’s and General Contractor’s good faith actions to achieve the goals set forth in this Agreement shall be evaluated in using the criteria set forth in Attachment No. 2 (Certification of Good Faith Efforts Guide, CONST-4) attached hereto.

B. In determining whether Owner and General Contractor have met the goals established herein, all contracts shall be considered, whether awarded directly by Owner or contractors of Owner or awarded by the General Contractor or subcontractors of the General Contractor. The following standards shall apply in determining the portion of the dollar value of any contract that can be credited to fulfilling the Project's Minority and Women-owned Business Utilization Goals:

1. All MBEs and WBEs must either be certified as such by the proper New York State government entity or have its certification status pending a final review.

2. Where the MBE or WBE is the contractor or where the contractor is a joint venture consisting entirely of MBEs or WBEs, the value shall be 100% of the contract price.

3. Where the contractor is a joint venture including one or more MBEs or WBEs as joint venturer(s), the value shall be that portion of the contract price which accrues to the MBE or WBE joint venture(s) under the joint venture agreement.

4. Where the MBE or WBE is a subcontractor, the value shall be the value of the work subcontracted to the MBE or WBE, provided that where the MBE or WBE acts solely as the conduit for work performed by or goods produced by a party not an MBE or WBE, only that portion of the price or fee which accrues directly to the MBE or WBE as profit or fee shall be included, and further provided that if the subcontractor is a joint venturer of further subcontracts, the standards established in (l), (2), and (3) hereof shall apply.

5. Where the MBE or WBE is a bona fide supplier, the value shall be the value of the materials purchased, provided that if the supplier is a joint venturer, the standards of (1), (2), and (3) hereof shall apply.

C. Owner and General Contractor will take the following actions to achieve the goals and shall further require their contractors, to the extent that the same have been selected, to do the same:

1. Actively and affirmatively solicit bids for contracts from qualified MBEs and WBEs, including circulation of solicitations to minority and women contractor associations.

2. Ensure that plans, specifications and request for proposals or other means of securing proposals for work to be performed will be made available in sufficient time for review by prospective MBEs and WBEs.

3. Where economically and technically feasible, divide the work into smaller portions to enhance participation by MBEs and WBEs.

4. Encourage, where economically and technically feasible, the formation of joint ventures, partnerships, or other similar arrangements among contractors to ensure that the stated MBE and WBE goals are met.

5. Utilize the Agency and other governmental agencies and their consultants, and contractor associations to prepare bid lists and provide other services that are required to fulfill the stated goals.

6. Ensure that progress payments to MBEs and WBEs are made on a timely basis and with such frequency that undue financial hardship is avoided.

7. Provide the Agency or its agents with a record of all bid solicitations and results thereof using Attachment No. 3 (Bid Solicitation Log, CONST-5) attached hereto.

D. Each contract entered into for the Project shall provide that a failure to comply with any provisions of the contract relating to implementation of this Agreement will be deemed by Owner and General Contractor to be a default and that Owner and General Contractor have constituted the Agency as its agent, coupled with an interest, for the purpose of prosecuting such a default and seeking appropriate remedies. The Owner and/or General Contractor must demonstrate compliance with the Agreement by at least performing the following:

1. Owner and General Contractor will incorporate or cause to be incorporated its stated goals in every contract entered into regarding the Project, unless specifically exempted therefrom in writing by the Agency.

2. Prior to executing any contract with a MBE or WBE which Owner or General Contractor expect to include in the calculations of participation by MBEs or WBEs, Owner or General Contractor will cause such entity to present evidence that it has received certification from the proper New York State government entity or that it has submitted, and is awaiting review, of its certification application.

3. Owner or General Contractor will submit to the Agency’s Office of Economic Opportunity and Partnership Development, or its designated agent, a copy (ies) of the executed contract(s) with all MBEs and WBEs and, in a form prescribed and/or approved by the Agency.

4. Owner or General Contractor will submit to the Agency’s Office of Economic Opportunity and Partnership Development, or its designated agent, on a quarterly basis using Attachment No. 4 (Affirmation of Income Payments, CONST-3) attached hereto and using Attachment No. 5 (Cumulative Pay Statement, CONST-2) attached hereto.

5. Owner and/or General Contractor will maintain detailed records of the actions that it has taken to achieve the established goals in such form as will enable the Agency to determine that Owner and General Contractor have indeed made such a good faith effort. Records shall include, but are not limited to, actions outlined in the previous section (C).

6. Owner, General Contractor, and subcontractor(s) shall at all reasonable times make available to the Agency or its agents all materials and documents prepared in connection with this Agreement.

E. The Owner and General Contractor shall comply with all provisions set forth in the Appendix A, entitled “Participation by Minority Group Members and Women with respect to State Contracts: Requirements and Procedures”. In the event of any conflict or ambiguity between this Agreement and Appendix A, the provisions of Appendix A shall govern.

F. The Owner and General Contractor shall make good faith efforts to contract with Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Business (SDVOB), to the maximum extent practical and consistent with the requirements of Article 17-B of the New York State Finance Law and 9 NYCRR Part 252, to provide goods and services for the construction and/or rehabilitation of the Project. SDVOB can be readily identified on the directory of certified businesses at <https://online.ogs.ny.gov/SDVOB/search>.

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts or duplicates, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument.

Appendix A: Participation by Minority Group Members and Women with respect to State **Contracts: Requirements and Procedures**

1. **General Provisions**
2. The Agency is required to implement the provisions of New York State Executive Law Article 15-A and 5 NYCRR Parts 142-144 (“MWBE Regulations”) for all State contracts as defined therein, with a value (1) in excess of $25,000 for labor, services, equipment, materials, or any combination of the foregoing or (2) in excess of $100,000 for real property renovations and construction.
3. General Contractor agrees, in addition to any other nondiscrimination provision of the Contract and at no additional cost to the Agency, to fully comply and cooperate with the Agency in the implementation of New York State Executive Law Article 15-A. These requirements include equal employment opportunities for minority group members and women (“EEO”) and contracting opportunities for certified minority and women-owned business enterprises (“MWBEs”). General Contractor’s demonstration of “good faith efforts” pursuant to 5 NYCRR §142.8 shall be a part of these requirements. These provisions shall be deemed supplementary to, and not in lieu of, the nondiscrimination provisions required by New York State Executive Law Article 15 (the “Human Rights Law”) or other applicable federal, state or local laws.
4. Failure to comply with all of the requirements herein may result in a finding of non-responsiveness, non-responsibility and/or a breach of contract, leading to the withholding of funds or such other actions, liquidated damages pursuant to section VII of this Appendix or enforcement proceedings as allowed by the Contract.
5. **Contract Goals**

A. For purposes of this contract, the Agency hereby establishes an overall goal of % for Minority-Owned Business Enterprises (“MBE”) participation as set forth in Attachment 1 and % for Women-Owned Business Enterprises (“WBE”) participation as set forth in Attachment 1 (based on the current availability of qualified MBEs and WBEs).

B. For purposes of providing meaningful participation by MWBEs on this Contract and achieving the Contract Goals established in section III-A General Contractor should reference the directory of New York State Certified MWBEs found at the following internet address:

<https://ny.newnycontracts.com/>

Additionally, General Contractor is encouraged to contact the Division of Minority and Woman Business Development ((518) 292-5250; (212) 803-2414; or (716) 846-8200) to discuss additional methods of maximizing participation by MWBEs on this Contract.

C. The General Contractor understands that only sums paid to MWBEs for the performance of a commercially useful function, as that term is defined in 5 NYCRR § 140.1, may be applied towards the achievement of the applicable MWBE participation goal. The portion of a contract with an MWBE serving as a supplier that shall be deemed to represent the commercially useful function performed by the MWBE shall be 60% of the total value of the contract. The portion of a contract with an MWBE serving as a broker that shall be deemed to represent the commercially useful function performed by the MWBE shall be the monetary value for fees, or the markup percentage, charged by the MWBE..

D. Where MWBE goals have been established herein, pursuant to 5 NYCRR §142.8, General Contractor must document “good faith efforts” to provide meaningful participation by MWBEs as subcontractors or suppliers in the performance of this Contract. In accordance with section 316-a of Article 15-A and 5 NYCRR §142.13, the General Contractor acknowledges that if General Contractor is found to have willfully and intentionally failed to comply with the MWBE participation goals set forth in the Contract, such a finding constitutes a breach of Contract and the General Contractor shall be liable to the Agency for liquidated or other appropriate damages, as set forth herein.

1. **Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) and/or Workforce Report**
2. General Contractor agrees to be bound by the provisions of Article 15-A and the MWBE Regulations promulgated by the Division of Minority and Women's Business Development of the Department of Economic Development (the “Division”). If any of these terms or provisions conflict with applicable law or regulations, such laws and regulations shall supersede these requirements.
3. General Contractor shall comply with the following provisions of Article 15-A:
4. General Contractor and Subcontractors shall undertake or continue existing EEO programs to ensure that minority group members and women are afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination because of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, disability or marital status. For these purposes, EEO shall apply in the areas of recruitment, employment, job assignment, promotion, upgrading, demotion, transfer, layoff, or termination and rates of pay or other forms of compensation. The Workforce Report set forth in Attachment No. 6 (Monthly Employment Utilization Report, CONST 6) must be submitted to report this information.
5. The General Contractor shall submit an EEO policy statement to the Agency within seventy-two (72) hours after the date of the notice by Agency to award the Contract to the General Contractor.
6. If General Contractor or Subcontractor does not have an existing EEO policy statement, the Agency may provide the General Contractor or Subcontractor a model statement (see Appendix Form 1 – Minority and Women-Owned Business Enterprises Equal Employment Opportunity Policy Statement).
7. The General Contractor’s EEO policy statement shall include the following language:
8. The General Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, disability or marital status, will undertake or continue existing EEO programs to ensure that minority group members and women are afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination, and shall make and document its conscientious and active efforts to employ and utilize minority group members and women in its work force.
9. The General Contractor shall state in all solicitations or advertisements for employees that, in the performance of the contract, all qualified applicants will be afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination because of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, disability or marital status.
10. The General Contractor shall request each employment agency, labor union, or authorized representative of workers with which it has a collective bargaining or other agreement or understanding, to furnish a written statement that such employment agency, labor union, or representative will not discriminate on the basis of race, creed, color, national origin, sex age, disability or marital status and that such union or representative will affirmatively cooperate in the implementation of the General Contractor's obligations herein.
11. The General Contractor will include the provisions of sections (a) through (c) of this subsection and paragraph “E” of this section, which provides for relevant provisions of the Human Rights Law, in every subcontract in such a manner that the requirements of the subdivisions will be binding upon each subcontractor as to work in connection with this Contract.
12. General Contractor shall comply with the provisions of the Human Rights Law, all other State and Federal statutory and constitutional non-discrimination provisions. General Contractor and subcontractors shall not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed (religion), color, sex, national origin, sexual orientation, military status, age, disability, predisposing genetic characteristic, marital status or domestic violence victim status, and shall also follow the requirements of the Human Rights Law with regard to non-discrimination on the basis of prior criminal conviction and prior arrest.

**IV. MWBE Utilization Plan**

1. The General Contractor represents and warrants that General Contractor has submitted an MWBE Utilization Plan either prior to, or at the time of, the execution of this Contract.

1. General Contractor agrees to use such MWBE Utilization Plan for the performance of MWBEs on this Contract pursuant to the prescribed MWBE goals set forth in section III-A of this Appendix.
2. General Contractor further agrees that a failure to submit and/or use such MWBE Utilization Plan shall constitute a material breach of the terms of this Contract. Upon the occurrence of such a material breach, Agency shall be entitled to any remedy provided herein, including but not limited to, a finding of General Contractor non-responsiveness.

**V. Waivers**

1. MWBE waivers occur at or after the time of award of a contract. For Waiver Requests, General Contractor should use a Waiver Request Form to be provided by the Agency.

1. Waivers must be sought even if the overall MWBE goal is met but either the “M” or the “W” component of the MWBE goal is not met in part or in full.
2. A waiver shall not be granted unless the contractor has provided documented **Good Faith Efforts (“GFE”)**. If the General Contractor, after making good faith efforts, is unable to comply with MWBE goals, the General Contractor may submit a Request for Waiver documenting good faith efforts by the General Contractor to meet such goals. If the documentation included with the waiver request is complete, the Agency shall evaluate the request and issue a written notice of acceptance or denial within twenty (20) days of receipt.
3. If the Agency, upon review of the Utilization Plan and updated Compliance Reports determines that General Contractor is failing or refusing to comply with the Contract goals and no waiver has been issued in regard to such non-compliance, the Agency may issue a notice of deficiency to the General Contractor. The General Contractor must respond to the notice of deficiency within seven (7) business days of receipt. Such response may include a request for partial or total waiver of MWBE Contract Goals.

**VI. Quarterly MWBE General Contractor Compliance Report**

General Contractor is required to submit a Quarterly MWBE Contractor Compliance Report to the Agency by the fifth (5th) day following each end of quarter over the term of the Contract documenting the progress made towards achievement of the MWBE goals of the Contract.

**VII. Non-Compliance Clauses - MWBE Participation**

Where Agency determines that General Contractor is not in compliance with the requirements of this Contract and General Contractor refuses to comply with such requirements, or if General Contractor is found to have willfully and intentionally failed to comply with the MWBE participation goals, General Contractor may be subjected to increased MWBE Goals to account for the defaulted MWBE goal amount.

### Appendix Form 1: Minority and Women-Owned Business Enterprises – Equal

### Employment Opportunity Policy Statement

**M/WBE AND EEO POLICY STATEMENT**

I, \*Signer's Name\* for \*Grantee Name\*, the (awardee/contractor)      agree to adopt the following policies with respect to the project being developed or services rendered at \*site location\* in \*County(ies)\*

|  |
| --- |
| **M/WBE** |

|  |
| --- |
| **EEO** |

This organization will and will cause its contractors and subcontractors to take good faith actions to achieve the M/WBE contract participations goals set by the State for that area in which the State-funded project is located, by taking the following steps:

1. Actively and affirmatively solicit bids for contracts and subcontracts from qualified State certified MBEs or WBEs, including solicitations to M/WBE contractor associations.
2. Request a list of State-certified M/WBEs from AGENCY and solicit bids from them directly.
3. Ensure that plans, specifications, request for proposals and other documents used to secure bids will be made available in sufficient time for review by prospective M/WBEs.
4. Where feasible, divide the work into smaller portions to enhanced participations by M/WBEs and encourage the formation of joint venture and other partnerships among M/WBE contractors to enhance their participation.
5. Document and maintain records of bid solicitation, including those to M/WBEs and the results thereof. Contractor will also maintain records of actions that its subcontractors have taken toward meeting M/WBE contract participation goals.
6. Ensure that progress payments to M/WBEs are made on a timely basis so that undue financial hardship is avoided, and that bonding and other credit requirements are waived, or appropriate alternatives developed to encourage M/WBE participation.

(a) This organization will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, disability or marital status, will undertake or continue existing programs of affirmative action to ensure that minority group members are afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination, and shall make and document its conscientious and active efforts to employ and utilize minority group members and women in its work force on state contracts.

(b)This organization shall state in all solicitation or advertisements for employees that in the performance of the State contract all qualified applicants will be afforded equal employment opportunities without discrimination because of race, creed, color, national origin, sex disability or marital status.

(c) At the request of the contracting agency, this organization shall request each employment agency, labor union, or authorized representative will not discriminate on the basis of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, disability or marital status and that such union or representative will affirmatively cooperate in the implementation of this organization’s obligations herein.

(d) Contractor shall comply with the provisions of the Human Rights Law, all other State and Federal statutory and constitutional non-discrimination provisions. Contractor and subcontractors shall not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed (religion), color, sex, national origin, sexual orientation, military status, age, disability, predisposing genetic characteristic, marital status or domestic violence victim status, and shall also follow the requirements of the Human Rights Law with regard to non-discrimination on the basis of prior criminal conviction and prior arrest.

(e) This organization will include the provisions of sections (a) through (d) of this agreement in every subcontract in such a manner that the requirements of the subdivisions will be binding upon each subcontractor as to work in connection with the State contract.

Agreed to this    day of      , 20

By \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Print:       Title:

**(Name of Designated Liaison)** is designated as the Minority Business Enterprise Liaison responsible for administering the Minority and Women-Owned Business Enterprises- Equal Employment Opportunity (M/WBE-EEO) program.

Equal Opportunity Requirements

### M/WBE Contract Goals

     % Minority Business Enterprise Participation

     % Women’s Business Enterprise Participation

**EEO Contract Goals**

     % Minority Labor Force Participation

     % Female Labor Force Participation

# PART III: APPLICANT/DEVELOPMENT TEAM INFORMATION

Applicants must be municipalities or their designees, municipal housing authorities, not-for-profit or charitable organizations that have as one of their primary purposes the improvement of housing.

Please provide the following information and documentation about the Applicant and development team.

Please note that if you are submitting more than one application, regardless of type, certain documents may only need to be submitted once (e.g., applicant staff resumes, financial statements, etc.). These are noted on the document checklist.

*Provide corporate resumes, organization brochures, and individual resumes for all persons listed.*

## **I. Applicant Qualifications**

Describe the qualifications of the Applicant. Describe the Applicant’s current staffing and capacity to administer this grant. List the names and titles of members of the board of directors, officers, and technical staff.

## **II. Experience**

Describe the Applicant’s previous experience in housing development. Identify any previously funded AHC projects.

*Provide a list of AHC projects with the AHC ID number, the amount of the award and the current status for each project.*

*Provide a list of projects completed in connection with, or using funds from, SONYMA, DHCR, and any other state or local housing agencies. Include the name of the project, date completed, size of the project, total cost of the project, and relevant agencies.*

## **III. Construction Completion Guarantee**

*Include a draft copy of the Payment and Performance Bond or Letter of Credit.*

*Provide a copy of the construction monitor’s qualifications and resume.*

*Provide a letter from the lender stating that it will provide the construction monitor’s reports to AHC (if applicable).*

If Applicant expects to use grant funds during the construction phase, provide evidence that the developer/contractor has the capacity to post 10% cash collateral, obtain a 100% Payment and Performance Bond, or a 10% Letter of Credit from at least a “Double A” rated institution as assurance for completion. If neither a bond nor a letter of credit can be provided, then provide an alternative method of ensuring completion.

## **IV. Construction Monitor**

Applicant must ensure that the project will be built to required codes and in a manner consistent with standard construction practices. Describe the qualifications of the person that will monitor construction. Indicate whether the construction monitor will be provided by the developer/contractor or the construction lender.

Applicant/Development Team Information

*Provide a draft copy of the warranty and evidence of insurance as required by the Regulations.*

## **V. Warranty**

The developer/contractor of the new home shall provide an explicit one year written warranty to each homeowner starting from the date of the closing of sale of the home, or final acceptance of the improvement(s). The warranty shall be a full warranty stating the workmanship and materials provided shall be free from defects for a period of one year. This is in addition to the implied warranties set forth in Article 36A and 36B of the NYS General Business Law.

All other warranties for appliances; mechanical systems; major material components, such as roofs and windows; and in the case of manufactured homes, the manufacturer’s warranty, as well as any operation manuals, shall be furnished in their written form to the homeowner at the time of closing or final acceptance of the home.

## **VI. Insurance**

Provide evidence of required insurances as set forth in the AHC Rules and Regulations. Provide details of any departures or variances.

## **VII. Additional Documentation**

* **Financial Statements**

Provide the most recent audited financial statements for the Applicant (unless the Applicant is a municipality), and the developer/contractor.

Municipalities are not required to submit their financial statements but should submit financial statements for their developer/contractor.

* **Agreements**

Provide draft copies of agreements between the Applicant and all participating parties.

NOTE: The agreement with the contractor must include a reference to the homeowner’s warranty as described above.

* **Certifications**

Provide a certification by the Applicant that there is no litigation pending or threatened which would affect the transactions contemplated for this proposed project.

Indicate if any participating party is currently on any disbarment list, has any litigation pending or has been convicted of a crime. Provide details.

* **Certificate of Incorporation**

If the Applicant is a not-for-profit corporation, include a copy of the Applicant’s Certificate of Incorporation.

* **Municipal Designation**

If the Applicant is a designee of a municipality, include a letter from the municipality establishing such designation and authorization for the proposed project.

Applicant/Development Team Information

* **Notification**

Provide proof that evidence of notification regarding the Project was sent to local municipal officials, other local officials, and state legislators.

## **VIII. Letters of Support**

Letters of support are welcome.

# PART IV: Environmental Requirements

**NEW CONSTRUCTION**

**Introduction**

***State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQR)***

As part of its RFP process for new construction projects (except scattered site new construction), the

Corporation requires that each applicant complete the Short Environmental Assessment Form (SEAF-Part 1 only) in order to comply with the State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQR), 6 NYCRR Part 617. The SEAF Part 2 & 3 are completed by the Corporation. The SEAF-Part 1 can be accessed at <http://www.dec.ny.gov/docs/permits_ej_operations_pdf/seafpartone.pdf>

***Short Environmental Assessment Form (SEAF-Part 1)***

Applicants must complete the SEAF-Part 1 for all new construction projects, except scattered site new

construction projects. Scattered site new construction projects may be identified in the State Environmental

Quality Review Act as "Type II SEQR actions" which do not require environmental assessments. The

Corporation's Environmental Analysis Unit will make the final decision as to whether a project qualifies as a Type II, scattered-site new construction project.

The SEAF-Part 1 helps AHC's Environmental Analysis Unit determine whether the Project is likely to have a significant impact on the environment and whether further SEQR is necessary. AHC will accept only the SEAF -Part 1 signed and dated by the Applicant, available at: <http://www.dec.ny.gov/docs/permits_ej_operations_pdf/seafpartone.pdf>

***Contacting Environmental Services before Submitting the Proposal***

To discuss questions concerning the SEAF-Part 1, prior to submitting a Proposal, Applicants should contact:

Heather Spitzberg

Director, Environmental Analysis Unit

(518) 486-3379

heather.spitzberg@hcr.ny.gov

***Prior Local or State SEQR***

If a prior local or State SEQR has been completed, the Applicant must include evidence of such prior environmental review. Such evidence must include, at a minimum, the Environmental Assessment Form completed for that SEQR, copies of any technical reports submitted in support of the Project (e.g., traffic report, subsurface test borings, etc.), and a copy of the relevant SEQR determination (e.g., Negative Declaration, Conditioned Negative Declaration). The Applicant must also include copies of all permits and approvals (or applications for the same) associated with the Project. After reviewing the prior SEQR, The Corporation will make a determination whether completion of the Short Environmental Assessment Form (SEAF-Part 1) is required.

Environmental Requirements

**State Historic Preservation Act**

**NEW YORK STATE OFFICE OF PARKS, RECREATION AND HISTORIC PRESERVATION (NYS OPRHP) CULTURAL RESOURCE INFORMATION SYSTEM (CRIS)**

In order for AHC to complete its statutory review obligations under the New York State Historic

Preservation Act of 1980 (SHPA), it is necessary for all grant applicants to secure an “impact determination” from the New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation (“NYS OPRHP”). An impact determination is secured by filing an online application with the NYS OPRHP’s Cultural Resource Information System (CRIS). To register for CRIS go to <https://cris.parks.ny.gov>, select AGREE, and proceed as a GUEST or sign up for a NY.GOV user account. After signing in as a GUEST or obtaining an Account, click on “SUBMIT”. On the next screen under “I would like to submit a new project to SHPO in one of the following program areas:”, click on “Consultation Project” and file the application. Each property address is to have a separate map for uploading. Questions regarding CRIS should be directed to: [CRIShelp@parks.ny.gov](mailto:CRIShelp@parks.ny.gov).

***Floodplain Hazards***

In order for AHC to complete its statutory review obligations under the New York State Floodplain Management Regulations at 6 NYCRR 502, it is necessary for all grant applicants to supply a copy of the floodplain map for the project site. Floodplain maps are available at <https://msc.fema.gov/portal/home>. If the project is located within a Special Flood Hazard area (100 year flood zone), the application must demonstrate compliance with 6 NYCRR 502 and local floodplain regulations. A local floodplain development permit and elevation certificate will be required if a Proposal for a new construction Project is accepted for funding. Flood insurance is required for a structure located within a Special Flood Hazard Area and/or area protected by levees.

***Coastal Zones & New York State Smart Growth Public Infrastructure Policy Act***

In order for AHC to complete its statutory review obligations under the New York State Coastal Zone and Smart Growth Acts AHC’s Environmental Analysis Unit will review the project description and site location and may require additional submissions if a Proposal for a new construction Project is accepted for funding and the project site is located in a New York State Coastal Zone or involves new public infrastructure, not for use solely by the project. New York State Coastal Zone maps are located here <https://www.dos.ny.gov/opd/programs/consistency/>.

***Environmental Site Assessment -Phase I***

If a Proposal for a new construction Project is accepted for funding, a Phase I Environmental Site Assessment (ESA) must be prepared in accordance with the revised American Society for Testing and Materials Standard E1527-13, Standard Practice for Environmental Site Assessments: Phase I Environmental Site Assessment Process (“ASTM E1527-13)". The ESA will be required before a contract between AHC and the Applicant is executed. If “*recognized environmental conditions” (RECs)* and/or “*vapor encroachment concerns*” (VECs) exist at the site, as defined by ASTM E1527-13[[1]](#footnote-1), a Phase II Environmental Site Assessment Report will be required.

Environmental Requirements

***Environmental Site Assessment -Phase II***

If the Phase I ESA contains clear documentation that a property *(i.e.* facility/site) is environmentally sound with regard to a particular hazard or hazards, then a Phase II ESA will not be necessary. However, if a recognized environmental concern (REC) or vapor encroachment concern (VEC) is identified in a Phase I ESA, then a Phase II ESA will be required to evaluate the potential for onsite contamination that may impact the health and safety of occupants.

***Required Reviews***

In summary, AHC requires the following documentation in order to complete the SEQR:

* For all New Construction Projects, Proposals must include a completed Short Environmental Assessment Form – Part 1 unless the Project has previously completed a SEQR. Under these circumstances, the Corporation will make a determination whether completion of the Short Environmental Assessment Form (SEAF-Part 1) is required.
* For all New Construction Projects, an “impact determination” from the New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation (“NYS OPRHP”). An impact determination is secured by filing an application with the NYS OPRHP’s Cultural Resource Information System (CRIS).
* For all New Construction Projects, a floodplain map and, if necessary, floodplain permitting and elevation certificate. Floodplain permitting is obtained through the local municipality and an elevation certificate can be obtained from an engineer, surveyor, or other qualified professional.
* For all New Construction Projects (except Type II actions) further documentation of Coastal Zone or Smart growth consistency may be required. AHC’s Environmental Analysis Unit will determine the need for documentation.
* For all New Construction Projects (except scattered-site new construction), following awarding of the grant and prior to execution of a contract, a Phase I Environmental Site Assessment Report is required. A Phase II Environmental Assessment Report may be required based on the results of the Phase I Report.

Environmental Requirements

**ENVIRONMENTAL REQUIREMENTS:**

**SCATTERED SITE NEW CONSTRUCTION – SITES KNOWN**

The Corporation's Environmental Analysis Unit will make the final decision as to whether a project qualifies as a scattered site new construction project. For scattered site new construction projects where the sites are known Applicants must complete all of the items listed above for New Construction projects except for the Phase I/Phase II ESAs and SEAF-Part I SEQR documentation.

**ENVIRONMENTAL REQUIREMENTS:**

**SCATTERED SITE NEW CONSTRUCTION – SITES UNKNOWN**

#### Scattered site new construction projects may be identified in the State Environmental Quality Review Act as “Type II SEQR Actions.” The Corporation’s Environmental Analysis Unit will make the final decision as to whether a project qualifies as a Type II project.

#### For sites that are not known at the time of application, once the program has been awarded and individual sites and scopes of work are known, a site-specific checklist and environmental certification must be prepared for each site, prior to requisitioning of funds. These certifications are to remain on file with the awarded program, unless requested by AHC. Submittal of the site-specific checklist to AHC’s EAU must occur when a defined special condition (as identified on the certification and in the checklists) exists; and, prior to any site work. At any point, AHC or EAU may request copies of the checklists for review/audit purposes.

**Affordable Housing Corporation**

**Affordable Home Ownership Development Program**

## **Environmental Site Certification**

**Project No**:

**Site Address:**

**Program Name:**       **Program Municipality:**

**Program County:**

**Entire Project Description (Include all funding sources):**

| **Area of Statutory/Regulatory Compliance** | **Compliance Certification** |
| --- | --- |
| **Historic/Cultural Resources:**  Section 14.09 of the Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation Law. | Project (including any associated demolition) has been reviewed by the State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO). A “No Impact” or “No Adverse Impact” letter is attached (**attach letter**). The project will comply with all project descriptions and specifications submitted to SHPO and all conditions placed on the project by SHPO; OR  Other (contact AHC’s EAU for further guidance). |
| **Flood Plains:**  6 NYCRR Part 502, Floodplain  Management Criteria for State Projects. | Structure is not in a Special Flood Hazard Area (100-year floodplain [AND/OR] area protected by levees) (**attach map**); OR  Structure is within a Special Flood Hazard Area (100-year floodplain [AND/OR] area protected by levees) and scope of work does not constitute substantial improvement (greater than 50% of the current market value); as documented by the local code enforcement officer; Flood insurance has been obtained, OR  Other (Substantial Improvement, [OR] Ground disturbance within the Special Flood Hazard Area (contact AHC’s EAU for further guidance)). |
| **Agricultural Districts:**  NYS Agriculture and Markets Law  Section 305(4) | New construction is not located in a NYS Agricultural District **(attach map)**; OR  Other (contact AHC’s EAU for further guidance). |
| **Coastal Zones:**  19 NYCRR Part 600 | Program has been categorized as Type II by AHC, no further action needed; OR  Project is not located in a NYS Coastal Zone **(attach map)**; OR  Other (contact AHC’s EAU for further guidance). |
| **Zoning change/special use permit:** | Project conforms to the local land use plans and has received all necessary zoning and site plan approvals and permits; OR  Project requires site plan approval, subdivision approval, zoning change or is a change in actual use (contact AHC’s EAU for further guidance). |
| **Site Contamination:**  ***Lead Based Paint*** | Project will comply with the ‘EPA Renovation, Repair and Painting Rule’ (RRP rule).  If project will involve the disturbance of lead based paint surfaces that exceed “de minimis” levels, work will be conducted in accordance with ‘HUD Guidelines for the Evaluation and Control of Lead-Based Paint Hazards in Housing.’ |
| **Site Contamination:**  ***Asbestos Containing Materials*** | Asbestos Containing Materials (ACM) that will be disturbed as part of program activities will be handled and disposed of according to NYS Department of Labor requirements at 12 NYCRR Part 56 and local regulations. |
|  |  |

**Signature**

I am the authorized signatory for the NYS Affordable Home Ownership Development Program award to the entity named below.  I have read this Environmental Site Certification and by signing this document agree with the statements made herein and agree that this project will comply with the rules and regulations outlined herein and that a copy of this Certification is subject to further review by AHC’s Environmental Analysis Unit prior to the start of site work in these circumstances: substantial improvement in a flood zone; work on a building determined by SHPO to have historic or cultural significance; new construction in an agricultural district or coastal zone; zoning changes; if the work constitutes a SEQR Unlisted or Type I Action.

**Prepared by:**       **Date:**

**Title:**

**Preparer’s Signature: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\*Prior to starting work on a site complete Site Specific Checklist and maintain in files for audit.**

**NOTE: In any of these circumstances listed below, the form must be forwarded to and approved by AHC’s EAU** prior to the start of site work:

* substantial improvement in a flood zone
* work on a building determined by SHPO to have historic or cultural significance
* new construction in an Agricultural District
* new construction in a Coastal Zone or subdivision
* work requiring a zoning and/or subdivision change or constituting a SEQR Unlisted or Type I Action by the municipality

**If AHC funding is leveraged with additional HCR funding, environmental reviews for all funding may be able to be combined. EAU will make this determination.**

# PART V: SUPPLEMENTAL DOCUMENTATION

• *Agreements between Grantee and Participating Parties*

*• Commitments - Non AHC Sources*

*• Homeowner Warranty*

*• Insurance*

*• Market Analysis (For information regarding the required Market* *Analysis, see “New Construction: Subdivision,” in Section 6 of Project Information and Description)*

*• Other*

# PART VI: DOCUMENT CHECKLIST

Each Proposal must include a completed document checklist. The checklist helps the Applicant ensure that each required document has been incorporated into the Proposal.

The document checklist for New Construction projects is found in the [Appendices](#_APPENDICES).

# PROGRAM REGULATIONS

#### Regulations of the Affordable Home Ownership Development Program

21B NYCRR Parts 2160 et seq.

(As amended through April 5, 2023)

## **Section 2160.1 Overview and applicability.**

(a) These rules and regulations are being promulgated by the New York State Affordable Housing Corporation (the "Corporation") pursuant to Section 1113(1) of the Private Housing Finance Law. The Corporation, a subsidiary of the New York State Housing Finance Agency, was created to operate the Affordable Home Ownership Development Program (Private Housing Finance Law, ' 1110 et seq., hereinafter the "Act").

(b) The purpose of the program is to promote home ownership by persons of low- and moderate-income, which, in turn, promotes development, stabilization and preservation of neighborhoods and communities. To achieve these goals, the Corporation will provide financial assistance, in conjunction with other private and public investment, for the acquisition, construction, rehabilitation and improvement of owner-occupied housing. By reducing development and rehabilitation costs, assistance provided under the Act is expected to make home ownership affordable to families and individuals for whom there are no other reasonable and affordable home ownership alternatives in the private market. Additionally, the development and rehabilitation activities undertaken in connection with this program are expected to help eliminate conditions of slums and blight and to create jobs and stability in communities throughout the State.

(c) The financial assistance provided by the Corporation will be in the form of grants. The grantees may make these funds available to recipients in the form of payments, grants and loans. Such loans may, but need not, be in the form of participation in loans originated or financed by lending institutions as defined under Section 42 of the Private Housing Finance Law, employee pension funds, or the State of New York Mortgage Agency. The grantees shall determine the terms and conditions for such payments, grants or loans.

**2160.2 Definitions.**

As used in these rules and regulations:

(a) "Act" shall mean Article 19 of the Private Housing Finance Law, § 1110 et seq.

(b) Affordable Home Ownership Development Program or project shall mean the rehabilitation, improvement or construction, singly or in combination, of one or more homes.

(c) "Corporation" shall mean the Affordable Housing Corporation created by Section 45-b of the Private Housing Finance Law.

(d) "Eligible Applicant" shall mean a Municipality, a housing development fund company incorporated pursuant to Article 11 of the Private Housing Finance Law, any not-for-profit corporation or

Program Regulations

charitable organization which has as one of its primary purposes the improvement of housing, or a municipal housing authority created pursuant to the Public Housing Law. A Municipality may select a designee or a consortium of designees to submit an application on its behalf. This will not preclude the submission of applications from other qualified Eligible Applicants within the Municipality.

(e) "Grantee" shall mean an Eligible Applicant who has been awarded a grant with which to operate a program of financial assistance pursuant to the Act.

(f) “High Cost Area” shall mean an area with respect to which the Corporation has determined that the average cost of housing severely limits the ability of Home Buyers to purchase or improve Homes within such areas.

(g) "Home" shall mean a one- to four-family dwelling which has at least one owner occupant or an owner-occupied unit in a cooperative or a condominium.

(h) "Home Buyer" shall mean an individual or household for whom there are no other reasonable and affordable home ownership, rehabilitation or home improvement alternatives, as the case may be, in the private market, as determined by the Grantee and who shall purchase and occupy Home assisted under the Act as such Home Buyer’s principal place of residence.

(i) "Income Limitations" shall mean a system of maximum income limitations or income targeting designed to assure that the persons or families who benefit from financial assistance under this program would, through the ordinary, unaided operation of private enterprise, be unable to own or improve homes.

(j) "Lending Institution" shall mean any bank or trust company or savings bank, or any corporation, association or other entity which is owned or controlled by any one or more such bank or trust company or savings bank, or any savings and loan association, credit union, Federal National Mortgage Association-approved mortgage banker, national banking association, federal savings and loan association, federal savings bank, public pension fund, pension fund with assets over fifty million dollars, insurance company, federal credit union or other financial institution, or governmental agency of the United States which customarily makes, purchases, holds, insures or services residential mortgages.

(k) "Leveraging Ratio" shall mean the total amount of private and public financial investment (other than funds made available pursuant to the Act) or other resources for which a firm commitment is made, divided by the amount of grant funds made available through the Corporation.

(l) "Municipality" shall mean a county, city, town, or village, except that where a city consists of more than one county then the term Municipality shall refer to such city.

(m) "Owner" shall mean an individual who owns or agrees to purchase or improve a Home assisted under this program, and to occupy it as his principal place of residence, or a partnership, a corporation, or other entity which will build, rehabilitate, or improve Homes for sale to Home Buyers.

(n) "Recipient" shall mean any individual, partnership, corporation, or other entity which receives funds provided under the Act from a Grantee.

Program Regulations

(o) "Rehabilitation" or "Home Improvement" shall mean all work necessary to bring a structure into compliance with all applicable laws, rules, and regulations, including but not limited to, the installation, replacement, or repair of heating, plumbing, electrical, and related systems, and the elimination of all hazardous and immediately hazardous violations in the structure in accordance with State and local laws, rules, and regulations. Rehabilitation or Home Improvement may also include reconstruction or work to improve the habitability or prolong the useful life of residential property. Further, for the purposes of these regulations, Home Improvement shall mean the improvement of a home in which the Owner is in residence at the time, or prior to, the commencement of the improvement to his/her home.

## **Section 2161.1 Eligible areas.**

(a) Project(s) and program Proposals must be targeted to eligible areas as defined under these regulations. An eligible area may have an existing designation or must meet the criteria which establish an area as an eligible area, as determined by the Corporation.

(b) An eligible area is one that is blighted, deteriorated or deteriorating, or has a blighting influence on the surrounding area or is in danger of becoming a slum or a blighted area because of the existence of substandard, unsanitary, deteriorating or deteriorated conditions, an aged housing stock, or vacant nonresidential property, or other factors indicating an inability or unwillingness of the private sector, unaided, to invest in Homes for the area.

**2161.2 Designated eligible areas.**

(a) Designated eligible areas are, for the purposes of these regulations, areas which are designated pursuant to any Federal, State or local law, rule or regulation as blighted, deteriorated or deteriorating or as having a blighting influence on the surrounding area or as being in danger of becoming a slum or blighted area. Among the designations that will meet the criteria set forth in this section are the following:

(1) areas which are designated under Articles 15 and 16 of the General Municipal Law;

(2) areas which are designated by the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development as areas where concentrated housing, physical development, and public service activities are being or will be carried out in a coordinated manner, pursuant to a locally developed strategy for neighborhood improvement, conservation, or preservation;

(3) census tracts in which at least 70 percent of the families have an income which is 80 percent or less of the statewide median family income;

(4) areas of chronic economic distress as designated by the State and as approved by the Secretary of the Treasury and the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development;

(5) neighborhoods in which neighborhood preservation activities are being carried out pursuant to Article 16 of the Private Housing Finance Law; and

(6) rural preservation and revitalization regions subject to the provisions of Articles 17, 17 A and 17 B of the Private Housing Finance Law.

Program Regulations

(b) In addition, if a Municipality in which the area is located designates, through the appropriate legislative body, that the area is blighted, deteriorated or deteriorating, or has a blighting influence on the surrounding area, or is in danger of becoming a slum or a blighted area because of the existence of substandard, unsanitary, deteriorating or deteriorated conditions, an aged housing stock, or vacant nonresidential property, or other factors indicating an inability or unwillingness of the private sector, without governmental assistance, to invest in homes for the area, such area is, for the purposes of these regulations, an eligible area.

**2161.3 Eligible property.**

(a) The amount of land appurtenant to each Home to be assisted under the Act will not be in excess of the amount required to maintain the basic livability of the Home. In areas where local zoning applies, the maximum amount of land allowed for each Home is one house lot which cannot be subdivided into another buildable lot under such local zoning provisions. In rural areas where there is no applicable zoning, the maximum amount of land will be determined by the Corporation on a case by case basis in light of common standards for single family housing in the area.

(b) Each Home to be assisted under the Act will consist of no more than one building, except that separate garage structures for dwelling units will not violate this provision. In the case of the assistance of Homes involving two to four dwelling units, at least one wall of each unit will be contiguous with a wall or walls of one or more of the other units.

**2161.4 Conflict of interest.**

Eligible Applicants as defined herein may apply for a grant, under the Program, subject to the requirements set forth in the following section regarding potential conflicts of interest.

(a) The officers, directors and employees of each Grantee should pursue a course of conduct which will not raise the appearance of any impropriety or conflict of interest with respect to any funds awarded by the Corporation.

(b) No person who is a member of the governing body of the Eligible Applicant, an officer, or an employee or the immediate family member of such a person, or any person or business entity having a direct or indirect financial relationship with such a person, will be eligible to participate or benefit financially from the Eligible Applicant's project(s) or program, except that, in the case of a Municipality, this provision with respect to employees applies only to employees of the departments or agencies directly involved in the Municipality's project(s) or program.

(c) No individual who is an elected official at the State or local level, a paid staff person to such an official, a leader or chairman of a political party at any jurisdictional level, or an immediate family member of any such person, will be eligible to participate or benefit financially from the Eligible Applicant's project(s) or program.

(d) Upon a written showing, by an Eligible Applicant or a Grantee, of good cause such that thereby any appearance of an impropriety or of a conflict of interest is dispelled, the Corporation may in its discretion grant a waiver of the prohibitions contained in subdivisions (b) and (c) of this section, provided that the prohibited participation or benefit is not otherwise illegal. In the event the Corporation grants such a waiver, the facts and circumstances surrounding such participation or benefits shall be fully disclosed in the Eligible Applicant's Proposal or contract and to such other persons or entities as the Corporation may require.

Program Regulations

## **Section 2162.1 Grant limits.**

Grants will be limited to the lesser of:

1. 60 percent of the project cost, or when such rehabilitation project does not involve an acquisition component, 100 percent of the project cost; or
2. the following per dwelling unit limitations:
   1. [$35,000] $50,000 for projects except as provided hereinafter; or
   2. [$40,000] $75,000 for a high cost project or a project which will receive a loan from the Federal Farmers Home Administration.

No more than 50 percent of the appropriated funds shall be allocated to homes within a single municipality in any fiscal year. A project may be deemed to be a high cost project if the project is located within a high cost area, or it is demonstrated to the satisfaction of the corporation that the additional subsidy of as much as $25,000 per dwelling unit [subsidy] available to high cost projects would make housing in such project affordable to households with incomes at or below 80 percent of the applicable area median income.

**2162.2 Eligible costs.**

Grant funds may be used only for the construction, rehabilitation or improvement of one- to four-family dwellings, including cooperatives and condominiums, which are or will be owner-occupied. Grant funds may be used for the acquisition of property only as part of projects and programs for the construction or rehabilitation of homes. Grant funds that do not exceed ten percent of the Total Development Cost may be used for administrative or operating expenses, including expenses related to the organization, operating support and administration of the project.

**2162.3 Ineligible costs.**

Grant funds exceeding ten percent of the Total Development Cost of the project may not be applied to administrative costs incurred by an eligible applicant or grantee, nor to any other costs which are not directly related to the construction, rehabilitation or improvement of homes. In the event that homes are to be located in a mixed-use structure, then any costs associated with the nonresidential uses are ineligible costs.

**2162.4 Permissible forms of financial assistance.**

The Corporation is authorized to provide grants to selected Eligible Applicants. Grantees may allocate funds in the form of grants, loans or payments.

## **Section 2163.1 Threshold requirements.**

(a) From time to time and as funds become available, the corporation will issue requests for proposals. Proposals from eligible applicants that meet the minimum threshold requirements will be judged on a competitive basis. In determining awards in relation to such proposals, the corporation shall establish such tiered project funding levels based on length and depth of affordability as in its discretion are deemed applicable.

(b) The following are minimum requirements for an application to be considered in the selection process:

Program Regulations

(1) Completeness. The Proposal must contain the information and documentation required by Part 2164 of this Title sufficient in the Corporation's determination to permit the Corporation to make the assessments required by this Part.

(2) Eligible area. Based upon information supplied by the Eligible Applicant or a designation made pursuant to any Federal, State or local law, rule or regulation, the Corporation will determine that the project(s) is/are in an eligible area or areas.

(3) Limits on grants and uses. The proposed grant requests may not exceed the dollar limits as determined under the Act. Grant funds may only be applied to purposes specified under the Act.

(4) Non-displacement of residents. The Proposal must not result in the permanent displacement of low- or moderate-income residents. Any temporary relocation of residents must be carried out in accordance with a plan which will be subject to the approval of the Corporation. In order to prevent permanent displacement, the Proposal must, at a minimum, contain a sufficient plan which offers such residents a decent, safe and sanitary dwelling unit in the project or program property comparable to the tenant's affected unit at a monthly cost for rent and utilities that does not exceed the greater of:

(i) the tenant's cost for rent and utilities at the time that a grant agreement with the respective Grantee is executed; or

(ii) 30 percent of the tenant's household's gross income. In the event that the project or program involves a broad geographic area, the unit to be offered must be proximately located, as such proximity is determined in the sole opinion of the Corporation, to the affected unit.

(5) Equal opportunity. The Eligible Applicant must agree to comply with the Corporation's guidelines, practices and procedures which are designed to ensure that, where possible, minority groups which traditionally have been disadvantaged, and women, are afforded equal opportunity for contracts under the Eligible Applicant's project(s) or program.

(6) Fair Housing. The Eligible Applicant must agree to comply with all applicable federal, state, and local fair housing laws and may not engage in any practice or foster any pattern of illegal housing discrimination including but not limited to discrimination based on race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, disability or marital status.

**2163.2 Minimum program requirements.**

Grants can only be made to selected Eligible Applicants who have submitted an application which contains a plan that will enable the Corporation to determine that:

(a) The proposed project or program will make Home ownership or Home Improvement affordable to persons who cannot afford to purchase or improve Homes by relying upon the ordinary, unaided operation of private enterprise.

(b) There are criteria, satisfactory to the Corporation, which provide for maximum Income Limitations or a system of income targeting designed to ensure that persons who purchase or improve Homes

which benefit from financial assistance provided pursuant to the Act, are persons who, through the ordinary, unaided operation of private enterprise, would be unable to purchase or improve homes.

Program Regulations

(c) There are criteria, satisfactory to the Corporation, to ensure to the maximum extent feasible, that rental units in two-to-four-unit structures (other than the unit to be occupied by the homeowner)

will be affordable to persons or families who otherwise could not afford to rent these new, rehabilitated or improved units if produced by the ordinary, unaided operation of private enterprise.

(d) The payments, grants and loans provided by Grantees pursuant to the Act will be supplemented by private or other public investment and the payments, grants and loans provided by the Grantee are the least necessary to make Home ownership or Home Improvement affordable to the income group to be served by the proposed project or program.

(e) In the event that the proposed project(s) or program activities are undertaken by other than not for profit corporations or Municipalities, then the individuals, partnerships or corporations undertaking those activities will agree to limit their profit in accordance with a formula, satisfactory to the Corporation, which has been established by the Grantee.

(f) The proposed project or program will provide assistance in an area which is blighted, deteriorated or deteriorating, or has a blighting influence on the surrounding area, or is in danger of becoming a slum or a blighted area because of the existence of substandard, unsanitary, deteriorating or deteriorated conditions, an aged housing stock or vacant nonresidential property, or other factors indicating an inability or unwillingness of the private sector unaided to cause the construction, Rehabilitation or Home Improvement for which payments, grants and loans under this program are provided.

g) Except as provided in subdivision (h) of this section in the case of Home Improvement, funds will be recaptured if the Home Buyer does not occupy the Home as his/her principal place of residence for a minimum of 10 years or for the period specified under the terms and conditions of a formula established by the Eligible Applicant as approved by the Corporation. At a minimum, the Grantee will require Home Buyers to agree, in such form as the Corporation may require (including, a mortgage and note secured by the Home) that in the event the Home Buyer does not occupy his/her Home for the minimum 10 year period, the Home Buyer will pay the Corporation the following sum (unless the Corporation approves a different formula proposed by the Eligible Applicant),[see attached chart]:

(1) if the Home Buyer occupies his/her Home for less than five years, then the Home Buyer must pay the full amount of the assistance provided under the Act attributable to the Home Buyer's Home; or

1. if the Home Buyer occupies his/her Home for at least 5 years but less than 10 years, then the Home Buyer must pay that portion of the assistance provided under the Act attributable to the Home Buyer's Home reduced by 20 percent for each year that the Home Buyer occupied his/her Home beyond 5 years and less than 10 years. For purposes of this paragraph, occupancy during six months or more in any year will be deemed to be a full year of occupancy, and therefore, the amount payable will be reduced accordingly for such year; and occupancy of four months to under six months in any year will be deemed to be occupancy for one half of a year, and therefore, one half of the amount payable per year will be payable for that year.

The amount to be repaid as provided in this subdivision may be reduced by the amount that the Home Buyer has previously paid to the Corporation on the principal amount of any

Program Regulations

loan provided under the Act attributable to the Home Buyer's Home. In addition, if the resale price is less than the Home Buyer's original purchase price plus the cost of any

capital improvements made by the Home Buyer, other than capital improvements for which assistance was provided in whole or in part under the Act, or in the event of severe hardship such as death of the Owner, financial or natural disaster, the Grantee may propose a modification of the Home Buyer's agreement hereunder which will be subject to the Corporation's approval.

(h) In the case of a Home Improvement project(s) or program, funds will be recaptured if the homeowner does not occupy the Home as his/her principal place of residence for the minimum period required in accordance with the formula provided in this section 2163.2(h) of this Title or for the period specified under the terms and conditions of a formula established by the Eligible Applicants as approved by the Corporation. At a minimum, in all Home Improvement project(s) or programs (unless the Corporation approves a different formula proposed by the Eligible Applicant), the Grantee will require homeowners to agree, in such form as the Corporation may require, that the Home Owner will occupy his/her Home for the periods required or pay the Corporation a sum in accordance with the formula set forth below. The Corporation may require that the form of such agreement may include a note and mortgage except that a note and mortgage shall not be required when the assistance provided to a Home Owner for improvements is less than or equal to $2,000 (irrespective of the number of units in the structure) and the Corporation approves different provisions for recapture of assistance by the Grantee which are not unduly burdensome and are reasonably enforceable.

(1) if the total amount of assistance provided under the Act attributable to the homeowner's Home is less than or equal to $5,000 (irrespective of the number of units in the structure), then the homeowner will agree to occupy his/her Home for a minimum period of two years from the date of completion of the improvement, as such date is determined by the Grantee, or to repay the full amount of the assistance provided under the Act;

(2) if the total amount of assistance provided under the Act attributable to the homeowner's Home is more than $5,000 but less than or equal to $10,000 (irrespective of the number of units in the structure), then the homeowner will agree to occupy his/her Home for a minimum period of five years from the date of completion of the improvement, as such date is determined by the Grantee, or to repay the full amount of the assistance provided under the Act; and

(3) if the total amount of assistance provided under the Act attributable to the homeowner's Home is more than $10,000 (irrespective of the number of units in the structure), then the homeowner will agree to repay the assistance as follows:

(i) if the homeowner occupies his/her Home for less than five years from the date of completion of the improvement, as such date is determined by the Grantee, then the homeowner must pay the full amount of the assistance provided under the Act attributable to the homeowner's Home; or

(ii) if the homeowner occupies his/her Home for at least 5 years but less than 10 years from the date of completion of the improvement, as such date is determined by the

Program Regulations

Grantee, then the homeowner must pay that portion of the assistance provided under the Act attributable to the homeowner's Home reduced by 20 percent for each year that the homeowner occupied his/her Home beyond five years and less

than 10 years from the date of completion of the improvement, as such date is determined by the Grantee. For purposes of this subdivision, occupancy during six months or more in any year will be deemed to be a full year of occupancy, and therefore, the amount payable will be reduced accordingly for such year; and occupancy of four months to under six months in any year will be deemed to be occupancy for one half of a year, and therefore, one half of the amount payable per year will be payable for that year.

The amount to be repaid as provided above may be reduced by the amount that the homeowner has previously paid to the Corporation on the principal amount of any loan provided under the Act attributable to the homeowner's Home. In addition, if the resale price is less than the homeowner's original purchase price plus the cost of any capital improvements made by the homeowner other than capital improvements for which assistance was provided in whole or in part under the Act, or in the event of severe hardship such as death of the Owner, financial or natural disaster, the Grantee may propose a modification of the homeowner's agreement hereunder which will be subject to the Corporation's approval.

(iii) In the case of a Rehabilitation or Home Improvement project(s) or program, more than 50 percent of the payments, grants and loans provided for each Home will be used to perform work which prolongs the useful life of the Home or shall be used to correct basic structural defects or to repair basic building systems which threaten, or if not corrected or repaired could threaten, the health and safety of the dwelling's residents.

1. In the case of a rehabilitation or home improvement project(s) or program, more than 50 percent of the payments, grants and loans provided for each home will be used to perform work which prolongs the useful life of the home or shall be used to correct basic structural defects or to repair basic building systems which threaten, or if not corrected or repaired could threaten, the health and safety of the dwelling’s residents.

(j) In the case of projects that receive an award of over forty thousand dollars, the Grantee may establish resale restrictions requiring the sale of the unit or units receiving such funding through a grant from the Corporation be purchased only by qualified low-income homebuyers extending for a period of at least sixty years, but no more than ninety-nine years, and the Grantee may ensure this resale restriction by use of deed restrictions, community land trusts, or limited-equity cooperative ownership structure.

## **Section 2164.1 Application requirements.**

Applications to the Corporation for grants under the Act must include the provisions outlined in this Part.

Program Regulations

**2164.2 Application information.**

(a) An application form, signed by an authorized officer of the Eligible Applicant, including the name, address and telephone number of applicant and the name of applicant's chief executive officer or other official to whom inquiries should be addressed. In the event that a Municipality has designated another Eligible Applicant to submit an application on its behalf, then supply the name, address, and telephone number of such entity, the name of the chief executive officer, and a certified copy of the resolution designating such entity.

(b) A statement indicating whether the applicant has or will submit an application to the Housing Trust Fund Corporation for assistance under the Low-Income Housing Trust Fund Program (Private Housing Finance Law, ' 1100 et seq.) and the amount requested in any such application.

(c) A history of all acceptances or rejections of Proposals under either the Affordable Home Ownership Development Program or the Low-Income Housing Trust Fund Program.

(d) A certified copy of the resolution of the governing body of the Eligible Applicant authorizing the submission of an application for assistance under the Act.

(e) A certified copy of the certificate of incorporation of all Eligible Applicants other than Municipalities.

(f) A copy of the audited financial statements relating to the past three years, prepared by an independent certified public accountant, of all Eligible Applicants other than Municipalities.

(g) A statement describing:

1. the interest, if any, whether direct or indirect, in any of the transactions contemplated by the Proposal of any member of the governing body of the Eligible Applicant, its officers or its employees and their immediate family members; and
2. the disclosure provided or to be provided to participating parties by the Eligible Applicant concerning such interest.

**2164.3 Statement of need.**

The application must include a description of the problem to be addressed which will include:

(a) Evidence of the designation, if any, pursuant to any Federal, State, or local law, rules or regulations, or pursuant to any action by a Municipality of the project or program area as blighted, deteriorated or deteriorating, or as having a blighting influence on the surrounding area, or as being in danger of becoming a slum or blighted area.

(b) A description of project or program area demographics, including levels of income of the residents and problems in achieving affordable home ownership.

(c) A description of the housing stock in the project area, its age and condition, vacant buildings (both residential and nonresidential), vacant or under-utilized land, and other information relevant to the project or program.

(d) A description of the services available to the project area (i.e., shopping, schools, health care, public transportation, etc.).

Program Regulations

(e) Data on the extent of public or private investment in housing and other community development activities within the project or program area, including evidence as to whether or not the requested assistance is necessary to protect earlier or ongoing public investment in the area.

**2164.4 Narrative overview of proposed project(s) or program.**

A general description of the Proposal, including but not limited to the following:

(a) A description of the proposed method of providing the housing (i.e., new construction, Rehabilitation, or home improvement);

(b) The number of units to be provided or improved;

(c) The targeted economic population to be served, including any households for whom rental units will be made available in two to four-unit structures;

(d) A description of the financing plan, including the amount of grant funds requested;

(e) The anticipated implementation and completion dates of the Proposal; and

(f) A description of the qualifications and experience of the applicant, builders, developers, contractors, major subcontractors and consultants.

**2164.5 Methodology proposed to meet the need.**

(a) A feasibility study and market analysis of the Proposal, including but not limited to:

(1) estimated total development costs, including but not limited to direct and indirect construction costs, land costs, builders' or developers' profits, and legal, architectural and inspection fees, as applicable;

(2) the anticipated sales price, if applicable, and carrying costs of the Homes to the homeowner; and

(3) the income levels to be targeted and the gap between such income levels and the income required to carry a Home through conventional financing without any governmental assistance.

(b) A development plan which includes:

(1) the amount and method of assistance (payments, loans, grants);

(2) the location and number of housing units to be assisted and type (new construction, Rehabilitation, or home improvement), including the number of rental units, if any, to be made available in two to four-unit buildings;

(3) the methods to be employed to ensure that, if there are existing tenants in two to four-unit buildings, such tenants are not permanently displaced as a result of the Proposal and in the event that temporary relocation is required, a plan for such temporary relocation;

1. the methods to be employed to reduce construction costs and contain purchase prices and operating costs for Home Buyers, including innovative, cost-effective design techniques

Program Regulations

and building materials, if any, which would reduce costs related to units treated under the Proposal; and

(5) the methods to be employed to outreach and market to low- and moderate-income individuals and families.

(6) the methods to be employed to ensure fair and equitable access to assistance under the plan, including procedures for affirmative outreach to persons not otherwise likely to apply for assistance, advertising plans, the system for selection of Home Buyers, and a description of any proposed preference or priority to be accorded to any person applying to participate in the project.

(c) A description of the method used to ensure that persons who purchase or improve Homes which benefit from the project or program are persons who, through the ordinary, unaided operation of private enterprise, would be unable to purchase or improve Homes, including but not limited to:

1. the adoption of income limits or targeting to the lowest possible income segment in area;
2. the method applicant intends to employ to assure that the Homes continue to be affordable to individuals and families whose incomes are within the income limits established; and

(3) a description of any requirements beyond the minimum requirements set forth in Section 2163.2(g) or (h) of this Title, whichever is applicable, and the method to be used to implement such requirements concerning the limitation of the resale price of Homes or the recapture of the assistance provided under the Act if the Home Buyer does not occupy the Home as his/her principal place of residence for the minimum occupancy period required in accordance with such applicable section of this Title.

**2164.6 Proposed project(s) or program financing and leveraging plan.**

(a) Identification of all private investments and/or commitments and all other public assistance that will be necessary and available to make the project possible, including amounts and uses of each.

(b) The amount of payments, grants or loans necessary to make the project feasible.

(c) The Leveraging Ratio resulting from the combination of available funds.

(d) In the event that the assistance to be provided by the Eligible Applicant to the recipient(s) is in the form of a loan, the term, rate of interest and conditions for repayment of the loan.

**2164.7 Project(s) or program schedule.**

(a) Expected project or program construction commencement date.

(b) Phasing of outreach and marketing operations.

(c) Expected completion date.

(d) For new construction and Rehabilitation projects, anticipated schedule for closing and occupancy of units.

Program Regulations

**2164.8 Qualifications of participants.**

(a) A description of the applicant's qualifications and previous experience, if any, to perform the role of Grantee under this program.

(b) The qualifications and experience of all other program participants, such as developers, builders, contractors, etc.

(c) A copy of the most recent audited financial statement prepared by an independent certified public accountant, or such other documentation as the Corporation may approve, of all participants other than municipalities, Federal, State, and local governmental agencies and Lending Institutions as defined in Section 2160.2(i) of this Title who will be providing funds for the project(s) or program.

**2164.9 The administration and disbursement plan of the Eligible Applicant.**

**2164.10 Required certifications and supporting documents**.

(a) In the event that a Municipality has selected a designee to submit a Proposal on its behalf, then a statement from such Municipality that it concurs with the proposed project or program.

(b) A statement by the Eligible Applicant as to the status of all public approvals and clearances required to undertake and construct the project, including review under the State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQRA) and the State Historic Preservation Act (SHPA) and an estimated timetable for obtaining all approvals not yet obtained.

(c) A commitment by all profit making participants (including developers, contractors, consultants, etc.) to guarantee the estimated costs for a specified time period and to accept the Corporation's established limit on profits.

(d) Evidence of developers', contractors', etc. ability to secure binding 100 percent payment and performance bonds or other methodologies to assure full payment and timely completion.

(e) Evidence of site control (options, contracts of sale, deeds, or public commitment to make site available, contingent only upon the award of assistance under the Act) and an independent appraisal of the value of the site(s) if the total development cost of the project(s) or program includes any costs of acquisition of the site(s) or the value of the site provided to the project(s) or program.

(f) All commitments, satisfactory to the Corporation, for the financing of the project(s) or program in an amount sufficient to complete the construction of the project. All such commitments will be contingent only upon the award by a Grantee of a contract or commitment for payments, grants or loans to be made under the Act, except that conditions normally included in such commitments and which, in the sole opinion of the Corporation, are acceptable, will be deemed to satisfy the requirements of this section.

(g) Evidence of the commitment for other types of public assistance in the form of land donation, tax exemption/tax abatement, infrastructure development, etc.

Program Regulations

## **Section 2165.1 Selection factors.**

(a) A Proposal may provide for the construction, rehabilitation or improvement of several structures or single structure(s) at several locations, including cooperatives and condominiums, based on the applicant's demonstration of need and how the proposed treatment will meet that need.

(b) The Corporation will evaluate applications based on the following criteria which may be implemented through the application of program standards, revised from time to time, which will affect the requirements hereof, based on the Corporation's estimation and projection of the pool of applications which will be received while funds are available:

1. extent to which the Proposal will serve a demonstrated need;
2. extent to which the Proposal will serve the lowest income households possible in the applicable area and the measures designed to assure continued affordability;
3. leveraging of private and public investment (special weight will be given to applications maximizing private investment);
4. contribution of the Proposal to the improvement of the neighborhood or community;

1. non-displacement of low- and moderate-income residents of the neighborhood and community;
2. timely project commencement and completion;

(7) utilization of innovative, cost effective design techniques and building materials which reduce construction, Rehabilitation, or operating costs;

(8) comprehensiveness of administrative plan and evidence of applicant's capacity to effectively implement and manage the project(s) or program; and

(9) extent to which applicant has a record of successful past performance in the program and other similar activities.

## **Section 2166.1 Preliminary funding approval.**

After responses to the request for Proposals are received, the Corporation will, on an ongoing basis, select the Proposals which, within the available funds, best meet the selection criteria set forth in Section 2165.1 of this Title, and will, on an ongoing basis, announce the names and the amounts of the grants to be awarded to the selected Eligible Applicants after each meeting of the members of the Corporation at which any such awards are made.

**2166.2 Grant agreement.**

Thereafter, the Corporation and the applicant will sign a grant agreement incorporating the regulations contained herein and specifying the terms and conditions under which the grant will be provided. Among other matters, the grant agreement will provide for a reduction of the grant if project costs or expenses are reduced, and conditions of financing are altered and such other restrictions as the Corporation may deem appropriate.

Program Regulations

**2166.3 Execution of grant agreement.**

Prior to execution of the grant agreement, the Grantee must submit for approval copies of any mortgages or other security instruments securing repayment of the public and/or private financing and of any mortgages or other security instruments securing repayment of the grant in the event the Owner breaches his/her obligations and such other contracts as are necessary to implement the program. All such commitments and contracts shall be conditional only upon the award of a grant, except that conditions normally included in such commitments and contracts and which, in the sole opinion of the Corporation, are acceptable, will be deemed to satisfy the requirements of this section.

## **Section 2167.1 Disbursement of funds.**

The method of disbursement of funds by the Corporation, whether on an advance basis or a periodic schedule, will be determined as appropriate in accordance with the Grantee's approved plan for making funds available for a project(s) or program and will be incorporated in the grant agreement.

**2167.2 Fidelity bonds.**

If the Corporation so requires, fidelity bonds, covering the employees of the Grantee who will handle the funds to be received under the Act, will be required.

## **Section 2168.1 Program income.**

Any program income resulting from the Affordable Home Ownership Development Program grants to the Grantee will be returned to the Corporation. These funds may be derived from such sources as payments of principal and interest on loans made by Grantees, proceeds payable to the Grantee from the disposition of real property, investment income on grant funds prior to disbursement by the Grantee and recapture of funds from an Owner who fails to comply with his/her obligations.

## **Section 2169.1 Access to records.**

The Corporation or its designated agent will have access to all books, accounts, records, reports, files and other papers or property of Grantees or Owners pertaining to funds provided under the Act for the purpose of making surveys, audits, examinations, excerpts, and transcripts.

**2169.2 Grantee audits of Recipients.**

The Grantee's financial management system must provide for audits to be made by the Grantee or at its direction and at the expense of the Grantee, of Recipients, other than Home Buyers, with respect to information related to the program, in accordance with audit guidelines to be prescribed by the Corporation. The Corporation will take into account such audit reports in evaluating the performance of Grantees.

**2169.3 Additional audits.**

The Corporation or its designated agent may undertake such further or additional audits as it finds necessary or appropriate.

Program Regulations

## **Section 2170.1 General.**

Grantees will submit such reports related to the Affordable Home Ownership Development Program as the Corporation may reasonably require.

**2170.2 Progress reports.**

Commencing from the date of execution of the grant agreement up to and including the date of project close out, the Grantee must submit quarterly progress reports in such form as the Corporation may require. Reports must include, but are not limited to, information concerning each project's construction schedule, construction costs, project occupancy and data on occupants' income levels, and problems, if any, encountered in carrying out the project(s) or program.

**2170.3 Litigation.**

The Grantee will promptly notify the Corporation as to the existence of any litigation which may affect the project(s) or program.

## **Section 2171.1 Project close out.**

Project close out will occur when all costs to be paid with grant funds have been incurred, when the last progress report has been submitted and the last Home is sold to a Home Buyer, and no later than six months after the date for completion set forth in the grant agreement with the respective Grantee, or at such other time as the Corporation may establish. At such time, the Grantee must submit, in accordance with the Corporation's requirements, documentation of its grant disbursements and records, a certification of completion and final cost. Any cash advanced in excess of the final cost must be refunded to the Corporation.

**2171.2 Grant assistance.**

The grant assistance may be canceled in whole or in part for mutual convenience if both parties agree that the project's continuation is infeasible or would not produce beneficial results commensurate with the further expenditure of funds.

**2171.3 Termination of grant.**

The Corporation may terminate the Grantee's entire grant or the remaining balance for cause.

**2171.4 Monitoring and submitting performance reports.**

Nothing in this section will relieve the Grantee of its continuing responsibility to monitor and submit performance reports regarding the requirements for occupancy of a Home or project, even though project close out has taken place.

## **Section 2172.1 Summary report.**

Grantees will submit, by December 15th of each year, in such format as the Corporation may require, a summary report of all project(s) or programs for which it has provided assistance during each annual period of December 1st through November 30th, indicating whether the construction, Rehabilitation or

Program Regulations

improvement has commenced and is underway or is completed. The initial report will cover the period from the date of the grant agreement through November 30th of the same calendar year in which the grant agreement was executed. Thereafter, each annual report will include a statement of accomplishments cumulative to the reporting date.

**2172.2 Report requirements.**

The report shall include:

(a) the amount of each payment, loan or grant and the identity of Recipients thereof;

(b) a narrative description of the specific activities performed by the Grantee and the results thereof expressed in number of housing units;

(c) location of Homes;

(d) number of units in each category of Homes completed during the year or in process and a cumulative statement of such information from the commencement of the project(s) or program to the reporting date;

e) a report of the Grantee's continued monitoring of construction progress and conditions for recapture of funds and, if applicable to the Grantee's project(s) or program, for the limitation of the resale price of Homes;

(f) a description of any problems encountered in advancing the project(s) or program, solutions developed to meet such problems, and whether any problems are currently outstanding;

(g) in the case of all Grantees other than municipalities, an audited financial statement, prepared by an independent, certified public accountant, relating to the Grantee's most recent fiscal year; if the Grantee's fiscal year coincides with the calendar year, notwithstanding the provisions of Section 2172.1 of this Part requiring the submission by December 15th, such statement must be submitted within 90 days after the close of the Grantee's fiscal year; and

(h) a statement of costs (including expended and/or incurred costs) concerning the project(s) or program certified by the Grantee and relating to the period covered by the report.

**2172.3 Failure by Grantee to meet requirements of grant agreement.**

If the Corporation determines that the Grantee has not met the requirements of the grant agreement, the Grantee will be notified and given an opportunity, within a prescribed time to show that it has done so or has taken curative action. If the Grantee fails to demonstrate that it has done so, the Corporation may take appropriate corrective or remedial action.

## **Section 2173.1 Corrective or remedial actions.**

In formulating appropriate corrective or remedial actions for performance deficiencies, the Corporation will take such actions as it deems appropriate to prevent a continuation of the deficiency or to mitigate, to the extent possible, its adverse effects or consequences, and to prevent its recurrence.

Program Regulations

**2173.2 Curing performance deficiencies.**

The Corporation, if it deems it appropriate to cure performance deficiencies, may take, among others, the following actions:

(a) direct the Grantee to submit progress schedules for completing approved activities;

(b) issue a letter of warning advising the Grantee of the deficiency, establishing a date for corrective actions, and putting the Grantee on notice that more serious actions will be taken if the deficiency is not corrected or is repeated;

(c) inform the Grantee that certifications of any information the Corporation requires are no longer acceptable, and that additional information or assurances are required;

(d) direct the Grantee to establish and follow a management plan that assigns responsibilities for carrying out remedial actions;

(e) direct the Grantee to suspend, discontinue, or not incur costs for the affected activity;

(f) direct the Grantee to reimburse the Grantee's program account in any amounts improperly expended;

(g) change the method of payment from advance payment basis to a reimbursement basis; or

(h) direct the Grantee to cancel the development grant project before expending further funds.

## **Section 2174.1 Reduction or termination of grant.**

When the Corporation determines that a Grantee has failed to meet one or more of the requirements of the grant agreement, the Corporation may reduce or recapture the grant, including amounts already obligated, or take other appropriate action. For purposes of this section, other appropriate action means any remedial action legally available, including, without limitation, demanding in writing that the Grantee reimburse (and the Grantee will reimburse) the Corporation in the amount of the ineligible costs, and bringing affirmative litigation, such as suits for declaratory judgment, specific performance, temporary or permanent injunctions and any other available remedies. In the event that the Corporation makes such a determination, then the Grantee will deliver to the Corporation all original documents relevant to the project(s) or program, including but not limited to any construction agreements, loan documents and any other related documents that the Corporation may require.

## **Section 2175.1 Type II actions.**

The following actions are added to the list of Type II actions contained in 6 NYCRR 617.5(b), and have been determined by the Corporation not to have a significant effect on the environment and do not require environmental impact statements or any other determinations:

(a) The construction and location (or the allotment of State funds there-for) of a single, one to four family residential structure where the total area of the structure does not exceed 7,500 square feet and the surroundings are returned to their original condition after the construction or installation of the structure. It shall also include additions of no more than 1,500 square feet to existing residential structures. Such actions shall be deemed exempt.

Program Regulations

(b) The replacement, restoration, rehabilitation, reconstruction, renovation, or demolition (and removal) of an existing residential structure (or the allotment of State funds there-for), where the structure to be modified or replaced will have substantially the same purpose and size as that replaced. The activities described above shall be limited to those which will have an interior area of not more than 7,500 square feet and will not involve a physical alteration of a total land area of more than 1.5 acres. Such actions shall be deemed exempt.

## **Section 2176.1 Statement of purpose.**

This policy statement is adopted pursuant to Section 2880 of the Public Authorities Law.

**2176.2 Definition of terms.**

For the purpose of this policy statement, the following terms shall have the following meanings unless the context shall clearly indicate otherwise:

(a) Agency shall mean the New York State Affordable Housing Corporation.

(b) Contract shall mean an enforceable agreement entered into by the agency and a contractor, including purchase orders. Bond resolutions and purchase agreements are not contracts within the meaning of this section.

(c) Contractor shall mean any persons or organizations providing goods, property or services to the agency pursuant to a contract.

(d) Designated payment department shall mean that department within the agency to which a proper invoice is to be submitted by a contractor.

(e) Prompt payment shall mean payment of a debt due and owing by the agency before interest accrues thereon pursuant to the specifications herein.

(f) Proper invoice shall mean a written request for contract payment, setting forth the description, price and quantity of goods, property or services provided by a contractor in such form, and supported by such other substantiating documentation as the agency may reasonably require.

(g) Receipt of invoice shall mean either (1) the date on which a proper invoice is received by the designated payment department, or (2) the date on which the agency receives the purchased goods, property or services covered by the proper invoice, whichever is later.

(h) Set off shall mean the reduction by the agency of a payment due to a contractor by an amount equal to the amount of an unpaid legally enforceable debt owed by the contractor to the agency.

**2176.3 Rules and regulations.**

(a) Payment request procedure.

(1) Most contractors who are owed money by the agency shall send a proper invoice to the attention of Accounts Payable, the designated payment department of the agency. Accounts Payable will log the reception date of the invoice and send the document to the unit within the agency that received the purchased goods, property or services from the contractor for review and verification.

Program Regulations

(2) A small group of contractors will not have to request payment because their contracts provide for automatic payment at predetermined intervals without the necessity of an invoice. Accordingly, review and verification of the work of these contractors will take place prior to each scheduled payment date.

(b) Schedule for prompt payment. The agency will adhere to the following schedule for prompt payment:

(1) For invoices received between April 29, 1988 and July 1, 1989, payment will be made within 45 calendar days after receipt of a proper invoice.

(2) For invoices received after July 1, 1989, payment will be made within 30 calendar days, excluding legal holidays, after receipt of a proper invoice.

(3) For contracts with predetermined payment dates, payment will be made on each such date.

This schedule will not apply in those instances where payment is being delayed for any of the exceptions listed in subdivision (e) or tolled for any of the reasons listed in subdivision (f) of this section.

(c) Interest computation. If the agency fails to meet the prompt payment schedule set in this section, the agency will pay interest to the affected contractors at the rate equal to that set by the State Tax Commission for corporate taxes.

(d) Funds available to pay interest penalties. The agency will pay penalties with monies drawn from earnings on investments, and agency fees and charges for both personal services contracts and non-personal services contracts, the two types of contracts entered into by the agency.

(e) Situations which justify extension of payment time for proper invoices. The following facts or conditions constitute exceptions to the prompt payment schedule set forth in subdivision (b) of this section:

(1) statutory or contract provisions requiring an inspection or an audit prior to payment;

(2) a requirement for State appropriation to authorize payment;

(3) a requirement for Federal government examination of a proper invoice prior to payment;

(4) extraordinary delay between the provision of goods, property or services by a contractor and the receipt of a proper invoice by the agency; and

(5) failure by a contractor to submit documents required by agreement prior to payment.

In addition, the agency is not responsible for the processing time taken by the State Department of Taxation and Finance, the State Division of the Budget, the Office of the State Comptroller, or any other external entity that is required by statute or regulation to approve or process agency payments.

(f) Reasons which justify the tolling of payment time for invoices. The following facts or conditions toll the prompt payment schedule set forth in subdivision (b) of this section:

(1) the existence of defects in the goods, property or services delivered;

Program Regulations

(2) the existence of defects in the invoice; and

(3) suspected improprieties of any kind.

(g) Tolling regulations. In order to toll the prompt payment schedule without penalty, the agency has 15 days after receipt of an invoice to send a contractor notification of defects or improprieties. Agency notification shall be in the form of a standardized letter. In the event that the agency fails to act within 15 days, once the defect or impropriety is corrected, the number of days allowed for

payment is reduced by the number of days between the 15th day and the date of notification. In the event that the agency's contentions are proved unreasonable, the date by which contract payment

shall be made is calculated from the date of receipt of invoice. For those contracts which provide for scheduled payments without an invoice, the same 15 day regulations apply.

**2176.4 Reports.**

(a) Statement filing. Within 30 days of the adoption of this statement, and of any amendments hereto, the agency shall file copies with the State Comptroller, the State Director of the Budget, the Chairman of the Senate Finance Committee and the Chairman of the Assembly Ways and Means Committee.

(b) Annual report. Within 90 days after the end of each fiscal year following January 1, 1989, the agency shall prepare an annual report on the scope and implementation of this prompt payment policy. The report shall include, but not be limited to, the following:

(1) a listing of the types or categories of contracts which the agency entered into during the 12 month period of the report, with an indication whether each such contract was subject to the prompt payment requirements, and if not, why not;

(2) the number and amount of interest payments made for contracts, arranged according to each such type or category;

(3) the number of interest chargeable days, and the total number of days taken to process each late contract payment; and

(4) a summary of the principal reasons why such late payments had to be made.

Copies of this report shall be filed with the State Comptroller, the State Director of the Budget, the Chairman of the Senate Finance Committee and the Chairman of the Assembly Ways and Means Committee.

**2176.5 Miscellaneous provisions.**

(a) Statement amendment. The agency shall have the power to amend this policy statement by promulgating amended rules and regulations at any time.

(b) Contract incorporation. The policy statement in effect at the time of the creation of a contract is hereby incorporated into and made a part of that contract.

(c) Public access. The agency shall make copies of this policy statement, as well as the annual report, available to the public upon reasonable request at the agency's main office. In addition, the agency shall provide a copy of this policy statement to each contractor.

Program Regulations

(d) Inapplicability of statute. The statute authorizing this statement is not applicable to the agency's contracts with other governmental agencies, to interest on judgments rendered by a court against the agency pursuant to any other statute, or in situations where the agency exercises a legally authorized set off against all or part of a payment due a contractor.

(e) Legal processes. The agency is under no liability to pay interest pursuant to the statute after a contractor has filed a claim or given notice of an intention to file a claim or commenced legal action for payment of interest.

# APPENDICES

[**I: AHC Occupancy/Repayment Table**](#_APPENDIX_I:_)

[**II: New York State Regional List**](#_APPENDIX_II:_New)

[**III: Document Checklist**](#_New_Construction_Document)

## **APPENDIX I: AHC Occupancy/Repayment Table**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **AHC OCCUPANCY/REPAYMENT TABLE - PER UNIT** | | | | | | | | | |
| **NEW CONSTRUCTION AND ACQUISITION / REHAB PROJECTS** | | | | | | | | | |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Period of Occupancy in Months** | | **Equivalent in Years** | | | **Grant Amount to be Repaid - Per Unit** | | | | |
| at least | but less than | at least | but less than | % to be repaid | $75,000 | $70,000 | $65,000 | $60,000 | $55,000 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 1 day | 128 | 0 | 10.6 | 100% | **100% Repayment. Grants over $60,000 per unit are subject to resale restrictions.** | | | $ 60,000 | $ 55,000 |
| 128 | 132 | 10.6 | 11 | 90% | $ 54,000 | $ 49,500 |
| 132 | 152 | 11 | 12.6 | 80% | $ 48,000 | $ 44,000 |
| 152 | 156 | 12.6 | 13 | 70% | $ 42,000 | $ 38,500 |
| 156 | 176 | 13 | 14.6 | 60% | $ 36,000 | $ 33,000 |
| 176 | 180 | 14.6 | 15 | 50% | $ 30,000 | $ 27,500 |
| 180 | 200 | 15 | 16.6 | 40% | $ 24,000 | $ 22,000 |
| 200 | 204 | 16.6 | 17 | 30% | $ 18,000 | $ 16,500 |
| 204 | 224 | 17 | 18.6 | 20% | $ 12,000 | $ 11,000 |
| 224 | 228 | 18.6 | 19 | 10% | $ 6,000 | $ 5,500 |
| 228 |  | 19 |  | 0% | $ - | $ - |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **AHC OCCUPANCY/REPAYMENT TABLE - PER UNIT** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **NEW CONSTRUCTION AND ACQUISITION / REHAB PROJECTS** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Period of Occupancy in Months** | | **Equivalent in Years** | | | **Grant Amount to be Repaid - Per Unit** | | | | | | | |
| at least | but less than | at least | but less than | % to be repaid | $50,000 | $40,000 | $35,000 | $30,000 | $25,000 | $20,000 | $15,000 | $10,000 |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 1 day | 64 | 0 | 5.3 | 100% | $ 50,000 | $ 40,000 | $ 35,000 | $ 30,000 | $ 25,000 | $ 20,000 | $ 15,000 | $ 10,000 |
| 64 | 66 | 5.3 | 5.5 | 90% | $ 45,000 | $ 36,000 | $ 31,500 | $ 27,000 | $ 22,500 | $ 18,000 | $ 13,500 | $ 9,000 |
| 66 | 76 | 5.5 | 6.3 | 80% | $ 40,000 | $ 32,000 | $ 28,000 | $ 24,000 | $ 20,000 | $ 16,000 | $ 12,000 | $ 8,000 |
| 76 | 78 | 6.3 | 6.5 | 70% | $ 35,000 | $ 28,000 | $ 24,500 | $ 21,000 | $ 17,500 | $ 14,000 | $ 10,500 | $ 7,000 |
| 78 | 88 | 6.5 | 7.3 | 60% | $ 30,000 | $ 24,000 | $ 21,000 | $ 18,000 | $ 15,000 | $ 12,000 | $ 9,000 | $ 6,000 |
| 88 | 90 | 7.3 | 7.5 | 50% | $ 25,000 | $ 20,000 | $ 17,500 | $ 15,000 | $ 12,500 | $ 10,000 | $ 7,500 | $ 5,000 |
| 90 | 100 | 7.5 | 8.3 | 40% | $ 20,000 | $ 16,000 | $ 14,000 | $ 12,000 | $ 10,000 | $ 8,000 | $ 6,000 | $ 4,000 |
| 100 | 102 | 8.3 | 8.5 | 30% | $ 15,000 | $ 12,000 | $ 10,500 | $ 9,000 | $ 7,500 | $ 6,000 | $ 4,500 | $ 3,000 |
| 102 | 112 | 8.5 | 9.3 | 20% | $ 10,000 | $ 8,000 | $ 7,000 | $ 6,000 | $ 5,000 | $ 4,000 | $ 3,000 | $ 2,000 |
| 112 | 114 | 9.3 | 9.5 | 10% | $ 5,000 | $ 4,000 | $ 3,500 | $ 3,000 | $ 2,500 | $ 2,000 | $ 1,500 | $ 1,000 |
| 114 |  | 9.5 |  | 0% | $ - | $ - | $ - | $ - | $ - | $ - | $ - | $ - |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Recapture Obligations for home improvement projects are as follows:** | | | | | | |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Less than or equal to $5,000 | | = | 2 Years |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| $5,001 - $10,000 | | = | 5 Years |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Over $10,000 - $50,000 | | = | follows chart above | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

## **APPENDIX II: New York State Regional List**

#### (1) WESTERN NEW YORK

Allegany, Cattaraugus, Chautauqua, Erie, Niagara Counties

#### (2) FINGER LAKES

Genesee, Livingston, Monroe, Ontario, Orleans, Seneca, Wayne, Wyoming, Yates Counties

#### (3) CENTRAL NEW YORK

Cayuga, Cortland, Madison, Onondaga, Oswego Counties

#### (4) SOUTHERN TIER

Broome, Chemung, Chenango, Delaware, Schuyler, Steuben, Tioga, Tompkins Counties

#### (5) MOHAWK VALLEY

Fulton, Herkimer, Montgomery, Oneida, Otsego, Schoharie Counties

#### (6) CAPITAL REGION

Albany, Columbia, Greene, Rensselaer, Saratoga, Schenectady, Warren, Washington Counties

#### (7) NORTH COUNTRY

Clinton, Essex, Franklin, Hamilton, Jefferson, Lewis, St. Lawrence Counties

#### (8) MID-HUDSON

Dutchess, Orange, Putnam, Rockland, Sullivan, Ulster, Westchester Counties

#### (9) LONG ISLAND

Nassau, Suffolk Counties

#### (10) NEW YORK CITY

Bronx, Kings, New York, Queens, Richmond Counties

## **APPENDIX III: Document Checklist**

Applicants must complete the included Checklist for submission with the Proposal. The checklist for New Construction Projects is on the following pages.

**New York State Affordable Housing Corporation**

#### New Construction Document Checklist

**Project:**

**Applicant:**

**Date:**

#### Part I: Certifications

Applicant Certification

Omnibus Certification (Developer)

Builder (if different from Developer)

#### Part II: Grant Exhibits

**Exhibit A: Project Information and Description**

Grantee Information

Project Information

Project Narrative Description

Market Analysis Included

Variable Grant to Income Formula (if applicable)

Project Type

Model Information

Site Information

Income and Area Data

Potential Applicants List

#### Exhibit B: Financial Plan

Financing Structure Narrative

Sources - Permanent and Construction (when applicable)

Lender Information

Uses - Project Budget/Average Home Budget

Uses - Sales Prices and Carrying Charges

Rent Schedule

Grantee Administrative Costs

NPC/RPC Certification (if applicable)

**Exhibit C: Management Plan**

Program Administrative Plan including:

General Program Operations

Applicant Income and Asset Qualifications

Construction Work Plan

Financial Management and Accounting Procedures

Compliance Methodology

Orientation/Training Program

Complaint Resolution Procedures

Mortgage Execution and Recording Procedures

Occupancy Monitoring Procedures

Participating Parties Information

Developer & Builder (Contractor)

All Other

Marketing Plan

Affirmative Marketing/Fair Housing Plan

Preference Plan (if applicable)

**Exhibit D: Project Status and Schedule of Activities**

Readiness to Proceed Narrative

Schedule of Activities

**Exhibit E:** **Cash Drawdown Schedule**

Cash Drawdown Schedule

**Exhibit F: Temporary Relocation Plan**

Temporary Relocation Plan

**Exhibit G: Minority and Woman Owned Business Utilization Agreement**

Minority and Woman Owned Business Utilization Agreement

**Exhibit H: Equal Employment Opportunity Agreement**

Equal Employment Opportunity Agreement

#### Part III: Applicant and Development Team

Currently submitting with this application: Submitted with another 2021-2022 application:

Applicant Qualifications  Already submitted

Applicant Corporate Resume/Brochures  Already submitted

Applicant Prior AHC Experience  Already submitted

Applicant Staff Resumes  Already submitted

Applicant Certificate of Incorporation  Already submitted

Applicant Financial Statements  Already submitted

Applicant Certification of No Litigation  Already submitted

Applicant Statement of Disbarment,

Litigation, or Conviction  Already submitted

Developer Corporate Brochure  Already submitted

Developer Corporate Resume  Already submitted

Developer Prior AHC Experience  Already submitted

Developer Staff Resumes  Already submitted

Developer Financial Statements  Already submitted

Builder Corporate Resume/Brochure  Already submitted

Builder Prior AHC Experience  Already submitted

Builder Staff Resumes  Already submitted

Builder Financial Statements  Already submitted

Architect Qualifications/Resumes/Brochures  Already submitted

Construction Monitor Qualifications/Resume  Already submitted

Engineer Qualifications/Resumes/Brochures  Already submitted

Other Participating Parties’ Qualifications/Resumes  Already submitted

Notification to Municipality, Officials and Legislators  Already submitted

#### Part IV: Environmental Requirements

SHPA Impact Determination Letter

Environmental Assessment Form–Part I

Floodplain Map

Site Specific Checklist

#### Part V: Supporting Documentation

Agreement between Grantee and Participating Parties

Commitments - Non-AHC Sources

Homeowner Warranty (if available)

Insurance

Market Analysis (Subdivisions only)

Counsel Opinion Letter (Preference Plan if applicable)

Municipality Support Letter (Preference Plan if applicable)

Other

1. ASTM E1527-21 will be required after February 14, 2024. Until then, either ASTM E1527-13 or E1527-21 can be used. [↑](#footnote-ref-1)